Watching Over the Taiwan Strait

The Role of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles in Taiwan's Defense Strategy



Ian Easton, Mark Stokes, Yang Kuang-shun, Eric Lee, and Colby Ferland

June 30, 2020





About the Project 2049 Institute

The Project 2049 Institute is a nonprofit research organization focused on promoting American values and security interests in the Indo-Pacific region. We specialize in open-source research using Chinese language sources to inform policy debate and advance public education. Our core mission is to create and disseminate knowledge that makes the region more peaceful and prosperous.

The Project 2049 Institute is located in Arlington, Virginia, and was co-founded in 2008 by the Honorable Randall Schriver and Lt Col Mark Stokes (USAF, ret.). We are a 501(c)3 tax-exempt organization. Independent and non-partisan, our research is focused on bolstering human rights and national security.

About the Authors

Ian Easton is Senior Director at the Project 2049 Institute, where he conducts research on defense and security issues in Asia. Previously, Ian was a visiting fellow at the Japan Institute for International Affairs and a China analyst at the Center for Naval Analyses. Ian holds an M.A. in China Studies from National Chengchi University in Taiwan and a B.A. in International Studies from the University of Illinois Urbana-Champaign. He also holds a certification in advanced Mandarin Chinese, having formally studied the language at Fudan University in Shanghai, and National Taiwan Normal University in Taipei. Ian is the author of *The Chinese Invasion Threat: Taiwan's Defense and American Strategy in Asia*.

Mark Stokes is Executive Director of the Project 2049 Institute. In addition to Taiwan issues, Mark's research interests include the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA) Rocket Force and Strategic Support Force, defense industry, military and political leadership, and cross-Strait relations. Mark has served in a variety of military and private sector positions. A 20-year U.S. Air Force veteran, he served in intelligence, planning, and policy positions. From 1984-1989, he was assigned to the Philippines and West Berlin. After graduate school and Chinese language training, Mark served as assistant air attaché at the U.S. Embassy in Beijing from 1992 to 1995. From 1995 to May 1997, he was assigned as a strategic planner within the U.S. Air Force Plans and Operations Directorate. Between 1997 and 2004, he served as senior country director for China and Taiwan in the Office of the Secretary of Defense. After retiring from military service, he worked in the private sector in Taiwan for more than three years. Mark joined Project 2049 in 2008. He holds a B.A. from Texas A&M University and graduate degrees in international relations and Asian studies from Boston University and the Naval Postgraduate School. He has working proficiency in Mandarin Chinese.

Yang Kuang-shun (Miguel) is a Research Intern at the Project 2049 Institute. He received M.A. degrees in political science from Tunghai University, Northeastern University, and Arizona State University. He previously interned with the Formosan Association for Public Affairs, and he is a co-founder and an editor of an online project "U.S.-Taiwan Watch." His research interests include U.S.-China and U.S.-Taiwan relations and specializes in the analysis of legislation and tweets from members of the U.S. Congress on related issues. His writing has appeared in The National Interest,



Pacific Forum, Taipei Times, The News Lens, and Up Media, among other publications. Yang Kuang-shun is fluent in Mandarin and proficient in Taiwanese.

Eric Lee is a Research Associate at the Project 2049 Institute. He received his B.A. in Political Science with a concentration in International Relations from UCLA and previously interned with the Formosan Association for Public Affairs, Oppenheimer, and KPMG. His primary areas of research are U.S.-China relations, U.S.-Taiwan relations and cross-Strait relations. Eric is fluent in Mandarin.

Colby Ferland is Coordinator for Research and Programs at the Project 2049 Institute. He received his M.A. in Asian Studies (MASIA) from Georgetown's Walsh School of Foreign Service. He specializes in U.S.-Northeast Asia security issues and wrote his master's thesis on U.S.-Taiwan defense trade. Before returning to the U.S. for graduate school, Colby traveled East Asia for two years, living 18 months in Taiwan, where he attended National Taiwan Normal University's Mandarin Training Center. While there, he also taught English to Taiwanese youth. He earned his bachelor's degree studying Chinese political economy at The George Washington University's Elliott School of International Affairs and the London School of Economics. Colby is proficient in Chinese and Spanish.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to recognize and thank Randy Schriver, John Gastright, Emily David, Wendell Minnick, Surya Narayanan, Lyndi Tsering, Erin Oppel, Daniel Fu, Seamus Boyle, and Ian Burns McCaslin. Their contributions, corrections, edits, and suggestions made this a better report. Any remaining errors are the responsibility of the authors.

The Project 2049 Institute's research is supported by private foundations, U.S. government agencies, like-minded governments, corporations, and individual donors. A complete list of our supporters can be found on our website at https://project2049.net/about/.

Cover Image: Satellite view of the Taiwan Strait. (Source: Gallo Images/Orbital Horizon/Copernicus Sentinel Data 2019.)



Table of Contents

1.	Executive Summary1
2.	Introduction4
3.	The Chinese Political-Military Challenge to Taiwan6a. Policy Statements and Provocations6b. PLA Infrastructure for a Taiwan Campaign9c. Triggers for Use of Force12d. Potential PLA Course of Action13e. Warning Signs14
4.	Taiwan's Defense Strategy.17a. Taiwan's National Security and Defense Strategy.17b. The Overall Defense Concept.18
5.	Taiwan's Indigenous UAV Programs.21a. Hung Chueh "Cardinal" (紅雀)21b. Rui Yuan "Albatross" (銳鳶)22c. Chien Hsiang (劍翔)23d. Teng Yun (騰雲)25e. Future UAVs26
6.	Future Opportunities for Cooperation Between the U.S. and Taiwan
7.	Conclusions and Recommendations32
8.	Appendices
9.	List of Acronyms44



Executive Summary

Unmanned systems are likely to transform the Taiwan Strait battle space in the coming years. Military systems enabled with advanced artificial intelligence technology could greatly augment the defense of the Republic of China (Taiwan), deterring enemy attacks or defeating aggression if deterrence fails.

The People's Liberation Army (PLA) has fielded a large and increasingly sophisticated force of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) opposite Taiwan. UAVs would play critical roles in any Taiwan scenario, including intelligence gathering, electronic warfare operations, deception, and strike missions.

To maintain a sufficient self-defense capability, Taiwan's political and military leaders are seeking to harness their open society's innovative spirit and resilience, turning latent power into sources of national advantage. Unmanned systems have become an important component of Taiwan's indigenous defense development program.

Taiwan's national security and defense leaders rely on intelligence, reconnaissance, and surveillance (ISR) for indications and warning of PLA use of force and other forms of coercion. The Overall Defense Concept (ODC), Taiwan's current published defense strategy for dealing with Chinese attack, highlights the requirement for unmanned weapons systems and other asymmetric capabilities to augment the island's defense.

Taiwan's defense industry has made significant progress in the production of UAVs that can be deployed by military units in the field. Taiwan's military has or plans to deploy UAV types including:

- Small hand-launched aircraft for tactical ground units;
- Medium-sized aircraft for maritime domain awareness;
- Loitering anti-radiation aircraft for striking enemy radars; and
- Large long-endurance aircraft for surveillance and maritime interdiction.

We offer eight recommendations for the consideration of policymakers in Washington and Taipei:

- (1) Expedite a review of ISR systems currently available to support Taiwan's self-defense in accordance with the ODC and the Taiwan Relations Act. Given the urgency of the threat, policymakers should address shortfalls that undermine Taiwan's ability to mount an effective and credible defense.
- (2) **Integrate new systems into Taiwan's defense strategy.** Political and military leaders in Taiwan may consider how to best integrate emerging military and civilian UAV capabilities into the operational inventory to ensure they can field large numbers of tactical aircraft during a crisis. U.S. policymakers should support this effort through a tailored security assistance program.



- (3) Establish a secure common operational picture for ISR and "deterrence by detection." The U.S. and Taiwan should negotiate the selective pooling of resources in a mutually beneficial manner. An integrated network of unmanned systems could enhance deterrence and reduce risks of miscalculation.
- (4) **Test latent interoperability during joint exercises.** Interoperable UAVs could allow political and military leaders in the U.S. and Taiwan to communicate and exchange ISR in near real-time. To this end, the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command and ROC Armed Forces should integrate UAVs into future joint training and operational readiness exercises.
- (5) **Plan together.** In the coming five to ten years, UAVs will transform the security situation in the Taiwan Strait. Military analysts from the U.S. and Taiwan should conduct joint studies on possible future scenarios based on the proliferation of unmanned systems on both sides of the Strait.
- (6) **Operate together.** The U.S. and Taiwan should leverage UAVs in support of humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR) operations. As defense and security ties deepen over time, both sides should consider how to execute *ad hoc* coalitions, including anti-submarine warfare missions, air and missile defense, and coastal defense operations.
- (7) **Engage early.** The United States' export control laws are evolving. But it is early in the process. The Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) is undermined by current developments in the international community. Taiwan has the unique prerequisites (both in terms of internal export controls and UAV manufacturing capabilities) to be a U.S. partner in navigating this process today.
- (8) Establish a bilateral working group on UAV supply chain security. It is imperative that the U.S. and Taiwan are able to ensure that their unmanned systems are not infiltrated by adversary military or intelligence operators. To this end, they could establish a bilateral working group on UAV supply chains that is tasked with studying potential threats and making recommendations for mitigating them.





Figure 1: The Taiwan Strait Area. (Source: Project 2049 Institute.)



Introduction

Taiwan, formally known as the Republic of China (ROC), stands watch over the world's most dangerous political and military flashpoint. Taiwan's survival as an independent country is uncertain. The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) sees the subjugation of Taiwan's democratically-elected government as its primary external mission. To that end, the CCP is channeling the wealth and might of the People's Republic of China (PRC) into preparations for a future war of conquest. If unchecked, the CCP's sweeping military modernization program and policies of territorial expansionism could destabilize the peace and security of the Indo-Pacific region.

In the foreseeable future, unmanned systems are likely to transform the Taiwan Strait battlespace. Military systems enabled with advanced artificial intelligence (AI) technology could greatly enhance Taiwan's defense, deterring enemy use of force or defeating aggression if deterrence fails. The right mix of systems in friendly hands could bolster strategic stability and contribute to the prevention of conflict. Yet, that is not the current trajectory; the PRC's rapid military buildup continues to upset the security situation in the Taiwan Strait. The same suite of technologies that could save Taiwan if applied to its defense could also seal its fate.

The Indo-Pacific region has flourished over the past 70 years because of the unquestioned primacy of the United States and the attendant willingness of East Asian countries to set aside the use of force as a tool of statecraft. However, the leadership of the CCP has repeatedly signaled that past practices and norms will not be honored as China rises. Xi Jinping is the General Secretary of the CCP, Chairman of the Party's Central Military Commission (CMC), and Chairman of the PRC state. He has publicly said that the CCP's collective vision for its future, something he refers to as the "China dream" and the "great rejuvenation," requires Taiwan's capitulation. From his perspective, China cannot rise and become a successful great power until Taiwan submits to Beijing's One China Principle and the island falls under PRC control. Chairman Xi has turned to the armed wing of the CCP, the People's Liberation Army (PLA), to ensure that if political and economic measures fail, China can take Taiwan by force of arms.

The determination of the CCP to make the annexation of Taiwan the central feature of its partystate policy is an event of first magnitude in global affairs. The CCP rules over the most challenging military power in Asia and the world's second-largest economy. If its Taiwan policy is carried into full effect, China will replicate those situations that in past experience have proved disastrous to the peace, prosperity, and security of all nations in the Indo-Pacific region. This would bring 70 years of progress and development to a tragic conclusion.

Taiwan remains the PLA's primary driver for strategic and operational planning and force modernization. Chinese military writings envision achieving victory through the flexible application of a maritime blockade, an air and missile campaign, and, if necessary, amphibious landing operations. Plans include the ability to deter, delay, and defeat intervening U.S. forces that China anticipates will come to Taiwan's defense. In preparation for this scenario, the PLA has invested resources into building up a powerful military infrastructure for use of force. One of its principal areas of investment has been in national and theater-level C4ISR (command, control, communications, computers, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance), with a notable emphasis on unmanned systems.



The PLA has fielded a large and increasingly sophisticated force of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) that could be assigned to a Taiwan campaign. UAVs will play a critical role in any Taiwan scenario, to include intelligence gathering, electronic warfare operations, tactical deception, and strike missions.¹ While military and dual-use satellites provide the PLA with greater theater-wide C4ISR capabilities, space assets have limits at the tactical level of warfare.² UAVs offer battlefield commanders exquisite intelligence and are considered crucial to the success of lower echelon (brigade, regiment, and company-level) operations. According to PLA experts, combat units would suffer heavy losses during the first wave of an assault against Taiwan and, to mitigate casualties, UAVs could be tasked with going across the Strait first to find and strike targets in Taiwan and the offshore islands, clearing the way for main force units to follow.³

Faced with the specter of an unfavorable and widening gap in military capabilities, Taiwan's political and military leaders are seeking to harness their open society's innovative spirit and resilience, turning latent power into sources of national advantage. President Tsai Ing-wen has lent her support to the development of a national defense strategy that could better position Taiwan to meet the gathering threat. Her administration is investing significant resources into an improved indigenous defense industry, while continuing to acquire advanced American systems needed to recapitalize aging equipment and provide units with advanced capabilities. Unmanned systems have become an increasingly important component of Taiwan's indigenous development program. Looking ahead, Taiwan may seek to acquire proven U.S. systems to provide its nascent unmanned fleet with interoperable capabilities.

American defense strategists at the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments (CSBA) have developed a concept called "deterrence by detection," which is applicable to Taiwan. This operational concept envisions deterring Chinese aggression by using a network of non-stealthy, long-endurance UAVs to monitor key geographic areas like the Taiwan Strait.⁴ UAVs operated by the ROC Armed Forces that are capable of contributing to a common operational picture could reduce the burden placed on finite U.S. aircraft. Taiwan's inclusion in an American-led regional security network could also have considerable political and military benefits. By rapidly deploying long-endurance UAVs networked with large numbers of indigenous unmanned systems for coastal defense and interdiction missions, Taiwan could enhance its contribution to broader strategic stability.

What is the current state of Taiwan's defense strategy and indigenous UAV programs? What shortcomings and gaps currently exist that Taiwanese leaders intend to overcome through future investments? What opportunities exist? How might Taiwanese UAVs be used to respond to future man-made and natural disasters? What information should be shared between the U.S. and Taiwan? In what ways could future UAVs equipped with interoperable systems give Taiwan an expanded role in a free and open Indo-Pacific strategy? In the coming pages of this report, we explore the role that UAVs play in Taiwan's defense strategy, and discuss their implications for the future of U.S.-Taiwan defense and security relations.



The Chinese Political-Military Challenge to Taiwan

A discussion on Taiwan's defense strategy naturally starts with a description of the threat. At the 18th Chinese Communist Party Congress in November 2012, Xi Jinping replaced Hu Jintao as the General Secretary of the CCP and became the most powerful politician in China. According to authoritative Taiwan military sources, Xi pledged to his CCP peers that he would continue the Taiwan policy of former Chairman Hu and ensure the PLA was prepared for a possible offensive war against Taiwan by the year 2020.⁵ Reportedly, Xi did not commit to using the military option as soon as it was ready, but did make clear that he wanted all future options on the table, including invasion.⁶

On December 31, 2015, the PRC began a sweeping military reform and reorganization program. The stated objective of this program was to produce a joint force capable of fighting and winning China's future wars. According to the writings of PLA strategists and military theorists, the CCP's foremost modernization objective is preparing to conquer Taiwan while deterring, delaying, or destroying U.S. military actions to assist in the defense of the island. This mission is something authoritative Chinese military writings refer to as China's "Main Strategic Direction (主要战略方向)."⁷

Policy Statements and Provocations

On January 2, 2019, Chairman Xi declared on Chinese state television that the annexation of Taiwan was necessary for the fulfillment of China's "great rejuvenation." He stated that he would not renounce the use of force and said that "Taiwan independence will lead to a dead end."⁸ In July 2019, the CCP released a defense white paper that reiterated Chairman Xi's speech, stating:

Solving the Taiwan problem and achieving complete national unification is in the fundamental interest of the Chinese. It is obviously necessary for achieving the great Chinese rejuvenation ... China must be unified and obviously will be ... If anyone splits Taiwan off from China, China's military will pay any price to totally defeat them.⁹

These statements of policy have coincided with a significant military buildup and marked increase in the frequency and bellicosity of PLA exercises in the Taiwan Strait area. In September 2019, the ROC Ministry of National Defense (MND) released a national defense report that concluded:

So far, the PRC has never renounced the use of force against Taiwan, and one of its major combat preparedness objectives is to invade Taiwan. For the past few years, the PRC has been procuring weapons and conducting combat training and drills specifically aiming for a Taiwan scenario. Now, it is capable of initiating joint blockades and joint firepower strikes against Taiwan, and is posing severe challenges to our defense preparations and defense operations.¹⁰

In November 2019, the ROC Minister of Defense Yen Teh-fa (嚴德發) testified before the Legislative Yuan, Taiwan's parliament, that China had carried out approximately 2,000 sorties of military aircraft over the Taiwan Strait during the past year. He noted that on one occasion, the PLA directed two fighters across the center line of the Taiwan Strait in an escalation of regional tensions.¹¹ He further stated that the Liaoning (CV-16), the PLA Navy's first aircraft carrier, had transited through the Taiwan Strait on no less than nine occasions since being commissioned in



2013.¹² Minister Yen concluded that MND expected the threat from China to worsen.¹³ This statement was soon borne out by events.

Two weeks before Taiwan's January 11, 2020, presidential and parliamentary elections, the PLA sailed its second aircraft carrier, the Shandong (CV-17), through the Taiwan Strait.¹⁴ In late January, after the elections, the PLA flew a formation of Su-30 fighters and Y-8 intelligence aircraft through the Bashi Channel south of Taiwan, prompting the ROC Air Force (ROCAF) to scramble fighter jets in response.¹⁵ Two days later, a formation of H-6 bombers and KJ-500 airborne early-warning and control (AEW&C) aircraft flew through the Bashi Channel to airspace east of Taiwan.¹⁶

In February, the PLA carried out a series of large-scale air and naval exercises in waters southeast of Taiwan.¹⁷ During the exercises, PLA bombers circumnavigated the island, and fighter aircraft crossed the Taiwan Strait center line, resulting in a tense aerial standoff with ROCAF F-16 fighters.¹⁸ Shortly thereafter, a CCP-controlled propaganda outlet reported that the PLA was going to procure 1.4 million sets of body armor, and linked the announcement with a Taiwan invasion scenario. According to the report, the "PLA is striving to enhance its combat readiness and preparing for military conflicts, potentially against Taiwan secessionists and U.S. provocations."¹⁹

On March 16, 2020, an unspecified number of PLAAF J-11 fighters and KJ-500 airborne earlywarning aircraft conducted maneuvers within Taiwan's air defense identification zone (ADIZ), briefly crossing the center line.²⁰ According to MND, this was the first time PLA aircraft had flown near Taiwan's airspace at night.²¹ Later in March, it was reported that the PLA had conducted four drills that MND considered unusually threatening and provocative.²² On April 10, 2020, PLA fighters, bombers, and early-warning aircraft reportedly carried out a large-scale military exercise near Taiwan. A PLA spokesperson was quoted by CCP-controlled propaganda outlet as saying the drills "were a part of preparations for the potential military struggle against the island of Taiwan."²³ Shortly thereafter, a formation comprised of the Liaoning (CV-16) and five other PLA warships passed through the Miyako Strait and sailed past Taiwan's east coast on its way out into the Pacific for exercises.²⁴

On May 1, 2020, a commercial flight tracking system monitoring aircraft around Taiwan came under a sophisticated form of electronic intrusion, injecting a false return on radar to display a retrofitted F-16V test flight to make it look like the ROCAF jet had flown to Fujian, and then back to Taiwan. At the same time, other F-16 fighters and military helicopters operating from an airbase in central Taiwan were reportedly jammed.²⁵ At the time of this writing, PLA amphibious units had begun a summer-long series of landing exercises testing aspects of amphibious landing operations.



Table 1: Selected PRC Provocations (January-June 2020)*			
Date	Incident	Details	
January	Post-election air exercises	PLA directed military aircraft near Taiwan after Taiwan's presidential and legislative elections. ²⁶	
February	Air and naval exercises around Taiwan	PLA held a series of large-scale air and naval exercises in waters southeast of Taiwan. ²⁷ PLA aircraft crossed over the center line of the Taiwan Strait. ²⁸	
March	Maritime clashes	Chinese fishing vessels (possibly maritime militia) clashed with ROC Coast Guard cutters. ²⁹	
March 16	Nighttime PLA flight near Taiwan	PLA directed military aircraft over waters near Taiwan during first nighttime training mission in area. ³⁰	
March 18	Naval exercises near Taiwan	PLA sent four military ships through waters east of Taiwan. ³¹	
April	Air and naval exercises near Taiwan	The PLA conducted a large-scale military exercise near Taiwan and sent the Liaoning aircraft carrier and other warships to waters off Taiwan's east coast. ³²	
May 1	Electronic jamming	PLA reportedly conducted electronic intrusion to distort radar pictures of a ROCAF F-16 retrofit program test flight. ³³	
May 8	Air exercises	PLA Y-8 aircraft entered Taiwan's ADIZ before President Tsai's inauguration. ³⁴	
May 14	Reported amphibious exercises	Reports emerged that the PLA planned to conduct major amphibious exercises in August simulating the seizure of Taiwan's Pratas Island. ³⁵	
May	Amphibious exercises	Chinese propaganda outlets reported a PLA amphibious exercise in Guangdong, stating the military was "well positioned to deal with Taiwan secessionists and potential island disputes." ³⁶	
January~ May	Sand dredging	Chinese vessels (possibly maritime militia) illegally dredged sand near the Penghu Islands 1,576 times. ³⁷	
June 4	Amphibious exercises	Two PLA group armies across from Taiwan conducted amphibious exercises. ³⁸	
June	Air exercises	PLA sent multiple aircraft into Taiwan's southwest ADIZ. ³⁹	
*Note that this table is based on open-source reporting and incomplete. To date, the governments of both Taiwan and the United States continue to limit reporting on PLA activity.			



In spite of the COVID-19 (coronavirus disease 2019) pandemic, the PLA has intensified military activity around Taiwan in a bid to create new facts on the ground and alter the status-quo in the Taiwan Strait at a time when other countries are perceived as being distracted.⁴⁰ Recent PLA activity in the Taiwan Strait area is consistent with its application of grey-zone tactics against Japan around the Senkaku/Diaoyutai Islands, and in the South China Sea against the Philippines, Taiwan, and Vietnam. For example, PLA exercises have been conducted concurrently with fishing boat harassment of ROC Coast Guard vessels.⁴¹ Whether or not the fishing boats are maritime militia assets remains undisclosed. However, given the nature of recent PLA actions across the Taiwan Strait, the implications of rising tensions in this case could be far more significant and destabilizing than what has been previously observed in other areas.

PLA Infrastructure for a Taiwan Campaign

The PLA maintains a large intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) infrastructure to support operations directed against Taiwan. The CMC Joint Staff Department is responsible for Taiwan-related contingency planning, real-time emergency management, and control of a wide range of national-level PLA assets. The CMC Joint Staff Department would determine and assign forces to a Taiwan campaign command in the event of a crisis or conflict. The Joint Staff Department Operations Bureau probably manages the CMC national command and control center and oversees a specialized contingency office that appears responsible for coordination with civilian authorities during emergencies.

The PLA Strategic Support Force (PLASSF) provides the CMC and theater-level leaders with space-based imagery, signals intelligence (also referred to as *technical reconnaissance*), navigation and positioning data, meteorological and hydrological services, and other forms of strategic ISR support. The PLASSF national communications system links the CMC with theater commands. The PLA is enhancing the interoperability of the CMC's national-level backbone network and operational-level networks managed by the PLA Navy, Air Force, and the five theater commands. PLASSF communication units leverage fiber optic, microwave, and satellite networks, as well as airborne radio relay systems.





Figure 2: Notional PLA ISR Assets in a Taiwan Strait Crisis. (Source: Project 2049 Institute.)

Under CMC guidance and augmented by CMC-assigned units, the Eastern Theater Command (ETC) would comprise the core of a Taiwan-focused operations command.⁴² During peacetime, ETC headquarters likely would coordinate operations and training in and around the Taiwan area. During higher readiness conditions, the CMC may assign selected PLASSF assets to a Taiwan campaign command. A dedicated battlespace situational awareness group may be attached to an ETC joint command center to manage fused ISR support to ETC leaders.⁴³ PLA Army, Air Force, and Navy service components in the ETC also maintain independent ISR capabilities, and all are equipped with UAVs. During the past few years, the PLA has developed more advanced UAV capabilities, including new systems able to combine ISR and strike missions. According to the Department of Defense:

The acquisition and development of longer-range UAVs are increasing China's ability to conduct long-range ISR and strike operations. Multiple armed UAV types are under development, in testing, or in the initial phases of deployment. In addition, China successfully tested the AT-200, which it claims is the "world's first large cargo UAV."⁴⁴

UAVs providing direct support to operational-level command authorities are likely mediumaltitude long-endurance (MALE), and possibly high-altitude long-endurance (HALE), aircraft. In addition to ISR missions, Chinese UAV assets could provide targeting and battle damage assessment (BDA) as well as communications relay support. Based on a "system of systems" approach, ISR sensor data produced by ETC service components is presumably fed into the PLA Integrated Command Platform, a system intended to facilitate joint interoperability.⁴⁵ The ETC



Army headquarters in Fuzhou manages the PLA's largest enterprise dedicated to monitoring Taiwanese C4ISR networks. A specialized ETC Army intelligence and reconnaissance brigade was established in 2016 that reportedly is equipped with UAVs. These assets would likely play a critical role in an invasion scenario.⁴⁶ Most PLA group armies appear to maintain organic ISR assets, including tactical UAVs. An ETC Army electronic countermeasures brigade also may be equipped with UAVs for airborne jamming missions. During higher states of readiness, coastal defense units in Fujian, Zhejiang, and Guangdong may be assigned to the ETC Army.

The ETC Air Force headquarters in Nanjing oversee a network of ground-based radar brigades and regiments that provide air surveillance over the Taiwan area and beyond. At least two radar brigades are garrisoned opposite Taiwan and provide air surveillance within their respective sectors. Another unit provides airborne early-warning and electronic reconnaissance data. The ETC Air Force maintains a dedicated MALE UAV brigade in the Fuzhou area with elements deployed in various locations in Southeast China. This unit may be augmented with additional UAV assets that provide direct support to the PLA Air Force Staff Department in Beijing.⁴⁷ The ETC Navy (East Sea Fleet) headquarters oversees at least one Observation and Communications (OBCOM) brigade that provides maritime surveillance data to theater command authorities. Maritime militia units reportedly augment PLA Navy OBCOM assets. The ETC Navy also manages a radar brigade that provides air surveillance data within its assigned sector off the Zhejiang coast.⁴⁸

The PLA Rocket Force (PLARF) oversees a corps-grade leader command (Base 61) headquartered in the Anhui provincial city of Huangshan. Base 61 coordinates the operations and training of at least five conventionally capable launch brigades opposite Taiwan. In higher readiness conditions, the CMC may assign these and/or other units to the Eastern Theater Command. The PLARF is believed to oversee at least one dedicated UAV regiment that could be assigned to a Taiwan campaign command.⁴⁹ UAVs have also been noted supporting China's border and coastal defense system.⁵⁰

UAVs subordinate to the PLASSF and ETC Army, Air Force, and Navy provide critical situational awareness upon which the CMC would base decisions related to readiness and mobilization. CMC-directed changes to readiness levels would be transmitted through the Joint Staff Department and would drive duty officer manning levels at command centers.⁵¹ The 2013 PRC Defense White Paper references an undefined, three-level readiness system and describes readiness work as preparatory activities, such as training and indications and warning (I&W), which are carried out during peacetime conditions and war.

Although speculative, the CMC could direct selected commands or units to elevate to Readiness Level Three in the event of ambiguous activities on or around Taiwan that threatens perceived CCP interests. Designated units ordered to Readiness Level Three could partially implement mobilization plans, expand intelligence and surveillance, expand command post manning, cancel leaves, and initiate logistical and equipment support activities. The CMC could elevate to Readiness Level Two in the event of perceived threats that are clear and direct. Designated units ordered to Readiness Level Two would expand mobilization, hold duty personnel in place, further intensify ISR activities, distribute supplies, and adjust operational plans. Readiness Level One



could be ordered in response to unambiguous war conditions, including an event in Taiwan that could trigger a CMC order for use of force.⁵²

Triggers for Use of Force

With the foregoing in mind, an important question to explore in view of the PLA's force modernization is what events might trigger a Chinese launch of UAVs and other strike assets against Taiwan. While it remains unclear under which conditions the CCP leadership would order use of force against Taiwan, the PRC's Anti-State Splitism Law (反分裂国家法) records, somewhat ambiguously, the following:⁵³

The state must undertake non-peaceful actions and other necessary measures to safeguard state sovereignty and territorial completeness if "Taiwan independence" splitist forces under any name, or in any way, should cause Taiwan to be actually split-off from China; or if a major incident should occur that leads Taiwan to be split-off from China; or if the possibility of peaceful unification is totally dead.⁵⁴

The U.S. Department of Defense maintains a list of potential, but uncertain, triggers for a PLA attack on Taiwan. The list includes the following:

- Taiwan formally declaring independence;
- Taiwan making undefined moves toward independence;
- Taiwan suffering from internal unrest;
- Taiwan acquiring nuclear weapons;
- Taiwan indefinitely delaying cross-Strait dialogue on unification;
- Taiwan suffering from foreign intervention into its internal affairs;
- Taiwan having foreign troops stationed on its soil.⁵⁵

PLA military writings that appear to be indicative of doctrine leave unaddressed the specific "redlines" that could trigger an attack order. Instead, they emphasize the inevitability of the future war, concluding:

The joint attack campaign against the big island [Taiwan] will be organized and carried out when the unification of the state, and the completeness of its territory, suffer a serious threat and other methods cannot remove this threat. The campaign is strategic and decisive in nature ... in the end, only by directly conquering and controlling the island can we achieve national unification.⁵⁶

It appears that the CCP has deliberately left unstated when it would attack Taiwan in order to maximize its diplomatic freedom of action. The consensus opinion of the Department of Defense is that China is likely to defer an attack on Taiwan as long as the CCP perceives the costs of conflict as greater than the benefits *and* believes cross-Strait unification is still possible over the long-term.⁵⁷ Unfortunately, as the head of the Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA) hinted in his foreword to the *2019 China Military Power Report*, the perceptions and beliefs of the CCP leadership, and their strategic intentions, are still matters of some uncertainty.⁵⁸ Indeed, it is debatable whether or not CCP's intentions can be known at all; even the key decision-makers themselves probably do not know what they would do in any given situation. Nonetheless, Beijing's heated rhetoric, provocative behavior, and military buildup could support a belief that the CCP intends to launch an attack on Taiwan sooner rather than later.



For their part, PLA leaders seem to be working under the assumption that the CCP leadership could at any time decide to use force. They appear to have developed detailed military plans for launching a range of offensive operations against Taiwan. PLA writings indicate that these plans maintain a significant degree of elasticity, allowing theater command leaders to present the CCP leadership with multiple options from which they can select.⁵⁹ As time goes on, the PLA's reform and reorganization program, when combined with new weapons systems like strike UAVs, could serve to make the use of force more appealing and lower the threshold for conflict.

On May 1, 2020, the director of Taiwan's National Security Bureau (Taiwan's CIA-equivalent), General Chiu Kuo-cheng (邱國正), testified before the Legislative Yuan that "when the pandemic subsides, Beijing will want to diffuse the domestic pressure it faces over COVID-19, so it might shift the focus from China's internal problems to outside... therefore, Beijing is likely to make aggressive, threatening moves against Taiwan."⁶⁰ Changing events in China, then, may trigger a Chinese use of force against Taiwan in the foreseeable future irrespective of whether or not the ROC government has actually crossed any of the CCP's "red-lines."

Potential PLA Course of Action

If the CCP decides to use force against Taiwan, how might that decision manifest? Chinese military options range from coercive use of force at the low end, all the way up to all-out invasion and annihilation at the high end.⁶¹ The strategic objective of coercive operations could be to manipulate the Taiwan public's sense of insecurity, while punishing or isolating the ROC government. Such operations could involve limited mobilization and choreographed military exercises directed at Taiwan, computer network attacks, and isolated kinetic attacks. Examples of kinetic attacks might include the sinking of Taiwanese ships by mines or torpedoes, or firing upon them from the air or surface. Taiwanese planes could be swarmed by UAVs or shot down, and small islands like Kinmen or Matsu could be shelled with artillery or subjected to missile strikes.

More aggressive operations could involve PLA special forces infiltrating into Taiwan to conduct attacks on elected leaders and military commanders, or sabotage missions directed at critical infrastructure targets. PLA writings envision the flexible application of blockade and strike operations to achieve political goals. These operations could seek to cut-off Taiwan's imports, weaken its defense capabilities, and force the ROC government to make compromises to its sovereignty. In addition, the PLA could launch island seizure operations against lightly defended outposts like Itu Aba or Pratas, or it could make amphibious landings against more heavily fortified islands in the Kinmen, Matsu, or Penghu groups.

If the CCP's political objectives were limited, it seems probable that Chinese military operations would be prolonged, but intermittent and characterized by low-intensity attacks, followed by pauses for political negotiations. On the other hand, a sharp burst of unrestrained and unrelenting physical attacks would signal that the CCP intends to invade Taiwan and was softening the island up as a prelude. It is also possible that during a political crisis, the CCP could launch a "bolt out of the grey" invasion of Taiwan, using a military exercise as cover for an amphibious landing campaign designed to achieve the element of surprise. Chinese military planning includes additional operations to deter, delay, and, if necessary, defeat American forces that Beijing anticipates could intervene and come to Taiwan's defense.



Warning Signs

Are Taiwan and the United States able to discern CCP intentions and make emergency preparations for potential Chinese use of military force before it occurs?⁶² Early-warning is vital to Taiwan's defense. Without it, the ROC government could be caught off-guard and suffer devastation before it has time to activate continuity of government and critical infrastructure protection plans, mobilize reservists, and move critical units to bunkers, tunnels, and mountain hide-sites. For this reason, PLA writings focus heavily on the application of military deception in a Taiwan scenario, deeming it essential to gaining the initiative at the outset of hostilities.

Today, the PLA is probably capable of launching raids against Taiwan with little or no advanced warning. A single "Pearl Harbor" style UAV swarm strike, missile attack, or small island seizure operation is possible at any time, should the authorities in Beijing desire. Yet, preparations for large military operations could not be completely hidden from view. The more ambitious the PLA's objectives, the less likely that operational security could be maintained against Taiwan and U.S. intelligence collection efforts.

Early-warning intelligence relies on the monitoring of indicators, or pieces of evidence that could indicate preparations for an attack. Indicators could be unusual troop movements, training drills, or mobilization of reserve forces. Defined broadly, indicators are any reports that provide grounds for a belief that the PLA is making ready to commence hostilities or escalate a preexisting crisis to a state of war. They provide insight into China's likely course of action. An indicator is something that the PLA and civil authorities are known or believed to have to do prior to an attack. Lists of indicators, or warning signs, are known as indicator lists.

Table 2 is an example of an indicator list focused on a potential PLA amphibious invasion of Taiwan.

	Table 2: Invasion Indicator List*			
Category	Indicator	Location and Details		
Readiness Suspicious leadership meetings CC Co Co Co		CCP Politburo, CMC, Eastern Theater Command, Fujian Military District		
	Establishment of leading small group/joint command for Taiwan	Beijing, Nanjing, Shangrao, and/or Fuzhou areas		
	Field deployments: theater missiles	Fujian, Guangdong, Jiangxi, Zhejiang		
	Field deployments: air defense units	Fujian, Yangzi River Delta, Pearl River Delta (S-400, S-300, HQ-9)		



	Field deployments: PLA Army	Elements of the 71 st , 72 nd , 73 rd , 74 th and 75 th
	amphibious, PLA Air Force airborne,	group armies, 15 th Airborne Corps
	and PLA Navy marine brigades	
	Field deployments: fighter and UAVs	20 major airbases near Taiwan
	Mobilization of reserves and militia	Eastern, Southern, Northern, Central Theater
		Commands
	Amphibious assault drills	Zhoushan, Pingtan, Dongshan
	Ship and submarine sorties	Eastern Theater Command Navy (Ningbo)
		Southern Theater Command Navy (Zhanjiang)
	Air and sea traffic restrictions	Major cities (Shanghai, Hong Kong,
		Guangzhou, etc.)
	Maritime militia drills	Zhejiang, Fujian, Guangdong coasts
	Nuclear and/or directed energy weapon testing	PLASSF Base 21
Logistics	Stockpiling	Oil, gas, coal, food, water, medicine, weapons, animals, etc.
	Blood drives	Fujian and major PLA hospitals across China
	Defense industrial surge	Weapons, munitions, vehicles, aircraft, radios, parachutes, spare parts, etc.
	Port expansion surge	From Jiangsu to Hainan
	Road and rail expansion surge	Zhejiang, Fujian, and Guangdong
	Airport hardening and resiliency surge	Military and civil airfields within 500 miles of Taiwan
	Shipyard production surge	Amphibious assault ships, landing craft, minesweepers, etc.
	Fishing fleets and other commercial	Military radios, gun riveting, fire-fighting
	ships refitting program	equipment
	Coastal fortification projects	Fujian's offshore islands
Recon	Intelligence ships and aircraft activities	Taiwan Strait area



	Emergency satellite launches	Jiuquan, Taiyuan, Xichang, etc.
	Orbital changes	For increased PLA coverage of Taiwan Strait area and beyond
	Human intelligence operations	Worldwide, with special focus on Taiwan and the U.S.
Propaganda	Broad propaganda campaign and social media injections	Strident themes
	Influence operations	Worldwide, with special focus on Taiwan, the U.S., and Japan
	Diplomatic messaging operations	Worldwide, with special focus on the U.S. and Japan
	Nuclear blackmail	Media and personal contacts
Subversion	Sabotage	Financial, electric grid, water/fuel supplies
	Abduction or assassination attempts	ROC President and other key leaders and their families
	Gang-related violence	Night clubs, prison breaks, police stations
	Violent protests, rioting, strikes	Near Presidential Office in Taipei
	Smuggling and infiltration	Taiwan (gun-running, intelligence agents)
*Note that thi	s list is notional and does not include eve	ery indicator of potential invasion.

In recent years, China's improved military capabilities have been accompanied by a raft of state security measures, which make countering foreign intelligence collection a top priority.⁶³ The result of Chairman Xi's policies has been for China to become a high-tech police state and a closed society. The PLA's growing mastery over the peacetime electro-magnetic battlespace further protects it from outside observation. Barring significant improvements in Taiwanese and American early-warning capabilities, it seems increasingly likely that the PLA will be able to confidently consider its prospects in launching a large-scale surprise attack. The next section of our report will address how Taiwan is positioning itself to keep that from happening.



Taiwan's Defense Strategy

What is the ROC's political-military strategy for deterring a potential CCP decision to use military force against Taiwan? In the event that deterrence fails, how does Taiwan envision conducting self-defense operations? Which UAVs and other unmanned systems are currently available or under development in Taiwan and how would they contribute to Taiwan's defense and security goals?

Taiwan's National Security and Defense Strategy

Despite the significant challenges it faces, Taiwan does not appear to have a published national security strategy.⁶⁴ However, the ROC government's strategic objective is presumed to ensure Taiwan's continued existence as an independent and sovereign state within its current constitutional framework. The development of a public security strategy is complicated by divisions within Taiwan's society over the long-term relationship with authorities in Beijing (e.g. maintenance of the status quo, unification or formal independence, as well as the pace of the current interactions). Taiwan relies on a variety of instruments — political, military, economic, and cultural — to guarantee its national survival.

Taiwan's Ministry of National Defense has principal responsibility for ensuring the country's defense against PRC use of military force. According to MND, Taiwan's defense policy "is aimed at utilization of comprehensive national power to establish national defense military force, to assist disaster prevention and relief, safeguard national security and maintain world peace."⁶⁵ In addition to countering coercive uses of force, Taiwan seeks to deny or complicate the PLA's ability to invade, occupy, and hold the island. The ROC can be classified as a "status quo" state because it is content with its existing territory and concerned only with preserving its security and maintaining its democratically elected government. Taipei advances its strategy by convincing Beijing that the costs of any conflict would outweigh the desired benefits.⁶⁶

National security and defense leaders in Taiwan rely on ISR for indications and warning of a PLA use of force. Taiwan has a graduated system of readiness postures that are likely tied to those of the PLA. Taiwan traditionally adopted three general readiness phases.⁶⁷ In 2003, to facilitate the transition to a higher states of emergency preparedness, Taiwan shifted to a system of two general readiness conditions: normal and emergency. The ROC President and Minister of Defense, working through the Chief of the General Staff, would reportedly maintain tight control in any transition. During normal readiness conditions, Taiwan military units maintain a routine level of readiness.⁶⁸

While maintaining a normal state of readiness, Taiwan's president and national security team could direct a "Phase One Alert" in response to an elevation in the PLA's readiness level, or increased PLA activity opposite Taiwan. In this event, Taiwan's armed forces would increase ISR activities, cancel leave, and heighten security of critical infrastructure. Elevation to a "Phase Two Alert" reportedly could be in response to PLA activity in known staging areas along the coast.⁶⁹

Transition to the second general state of readiness could be implemented through a presidential "Combat Ready Order" in the event of unambiguous indications and warning of a CCP decision



to use force or in the event of an unintentional incident that could escalate into conflict. If sufficient grounds exist to believe that a PLA invasion is coming, the ROC President may issue an "Emergency Order" directing the government and military to execute their plans for full national mobilization and a temporary state of martial law, in accordance with the ROC Constitution.⁷⁰

The Overall Defense Concept

The Overall Defense Concept (整體防衛構想, ODC) is Taiwan's public defense strategy for ensuring readiness to deal with a potential invasion. Developed by then ROC Chief of the General Staff, Lee Hsi-min (李喜明), the ODC was formally introduced in MND's 2017 *National Defense Report* and further detailed in the report's 2019 iteration.⁷¹ In April 2019, President Tsai Ing-wen expressed her support for the concept.⁷² The ODC seeks to achieve Taiwan's strategic goal of "resolute defense and multi-domain deterrence" in a resource-constrained environment. The ODC guides military force development and joint operations, emphasizing Taiwan's natural advantages, civilian infrastructure, and asymmetrical capabilities to deter or, if necessary, defeat PLA use of force, including amphibious invasion.⁷³

While many aspects of the ODC are classified, it is known to be premised on two basic assumptions: (1) the CCP aspires to annex Taiwan; and (2) the worsening resource imbalance across the Taiwan Strait can be offset by seizing upon Taiwan's capacity for innovation. According to estimates by the U.S. Department of Defense, PLA expenditure last year topped U.S. \$250 billion, dwarfing Taiwan's latest defense budget of \$11 billion.⁷⁴ To mitigate budgetary constraints, the ODC stresses the effective allocation and management of Taiwan's resources. The objective of ODC is to deny the PLA the ability to successfully invade and exert political control over Taiwan. The ODC envisions Taiwan adopting an asymmetric defense posture and fielding forces capable of overcoming a stronger enemy. The ODC aims to shape Taiwan's force buildup and concept of operations. Force buildup outlines the elements and capabilities that maximize the ODC's advantages, whereas the concept of operations delineates how the strategy will be executed during an invasion.

The ODC's three tenets for force buildup are force preservation, traditional capabilities, and asymmetric capabilities. Taiwan's military must retain the ability to defend itself and strike back after a PLA air and missile campaign and cyber operations. Force preservation relies on mobility, camouflage, concealment, deception, electronic warfare, redundancy, rapid repair, and blast mitigation. Traditional weapon systems are effective at countering the PRC's grey-zone tactics during peacetime and periods of high tension. They are needed for patrolling Taiwan's territorial skies and waters while maintaining the capacity for deep interdiction. The high visibility of traditional systems positively impacts Taiwanese morale and improves public confidence in the military, while at the same time countering PLA coercion and complicating political warfare operations and decision making in Beijing. The essence of Taiwan's traditional capabilities is a low quantity of large, high-quality platforms such as advanced fighters, destroyers and submarines, and tanks. They are strategic in nature: focused not only on defense but also achieving political effects.

Asymmetric weapon systems, on the other hand, are less visible during peacetime, but essential during combat. They provide non-conventional warfighting capabilities that are aimed at



exploiting Taiwan's natural defensive advantages and the enemy's vulnerabilities during an invasion while delivering maximum tactical impact with minimal effort. Taiwan's asymmetric systems are envisioned as small, mobile, lethal, numerous, and capable of being widely dispersed. They must be cost-effective and easy to develop and maintain, yet resilient and sustainable. They must complicate enemy operations by being difficult to target and counter. The essence of Taiwan's asymmetric capabilities is a large number of small things.⁷⁵

The ODC's objective is to enhance deterrence and, if deterrence fails, defeat a full-scale PLA invasion. The three pillars of its concept of operations are force protection, decisive battle in the littoral zone, and destruction of the enemy at the landing beaches.⁷⁶ Force protection enables Taiwan's military to survive and recover from the opening phase of a massive PLA strike campaign so that units can strike back as soon as the enemy is within range. The ODC seeks to bolster the military's ability to withstand pre-invasion bombardment using tactics similar to those of force preservation. Elements of force protection include mobility, camouflage, concealment, deception, dispersion, rapid repair, and blast mitigation.

According to the ODC, ROC military forces would be at their most lethal when the enemy is crossing the Strait and moving through prepared kill-boxes in Taiwan's littoral areas. At this stage in conflict, Taiwan's surviving warships and fighters will attack the enemy in joint actions with coastal defense cruise missiles (CDCMs), UAVs, and air defense units. The ODC seeks to make Taiwan's military ready to conduct joint fire strikes against the PLA with air, sea, and shore assets protected by a layered air defense system.⁷⁷ In addition, the ODC envisions blocking the enemy's advance using a layered defense of sea mines, pre-deployed obstacles, swarming fast-attack craft, and missile assault boats. As the enemy approached Taiwan's shoreline, land-based precision-guided munitions and ground forces would provide additional firepower.

Should coercive uses of force fail to achieve the desired political effects, the PLA could attempt to launch an amphibious invasion, physically occupy the island, and impose the Communist Party's will on a vanquished population. To enhance the ROC's ability to defend against the worst-case scenario, the ODC integrates Taiwan's many geographical advantages and civilian resources to augment contingency operations and provide redundancy for Taiwan's military. For example, mobilized civilian reservists can use drones to provide logistics support and localized reconnaissance for the military. Taiwan's reserve force will provide the last line of defense if the PLA succeeds in getting boots on the ground and survives ROC military counterattacks. The ODC envisions Taiwan's government making strategic use of national infrastructure investments that enhance Taiwan's economy and security during both peacetime and wartime. An example would be a government decision to place future offshore wind farms, structures for mitigating coastal erosion, and aquatic agriculture sites in front of those sections of the coastline that are most suitable for enemy amphibious landings.

MND's 2019 *National Defense Report* highlights the role of UAVs in the ODC's concept of operations. The ODC envisions fleets of future UAVs bolstering Taiwan's defense with strategic early-warning, tactical reconnaissance, target acquisition, and coastal fires.⁷⁸ According to the report, future UAVs will generate common operational and tactical pictures of militarily essential units and terrain feature data to bolster early-warning and C4ISR.⁷⁹ In the littoral zone, high-altitude long-endurance systems would carry out ISR missions supporting joint operations.⁸⁰ At



the landing beaches, armed UAVs would boost battlefield reconnaissance and strike capabilities.⁸¹ In addition, ROC military writings envision future UAVs with air-to-surface weapons, electronic warfare suites, and specialized explosives for one-way strike missions.⁸²

Since its introduction, the ODC has been tested in Taiwan's annual Han Kuang national defense exercises. In these military exercises, UAVs have been used to enhance Taiwan's joint operations capabilities, primarily in the areas of battlefield reconnaissance and target acquisition.⁸³ Both civilian and military UAVs have been used, with civilian UAVs providing short-range ISR support and military UAVs employed for missions that require longer ranges. UAVs have been used for surveillance during anti-aircraft, anti-landing, and close air support operations.⁸⁴ During joint exercises, UAVs have been deployed by the ROC Navy for battlefield reconnaissance to inform decision-making.⁸⁵ UAVs have applications in the ODC that have not been publicized in military exercises. In addition to reconnaissance and target acquisition, the ROC Navy envisions UAVs providing electronic warfare and maritime interdiction capabilities.⁸⁶



Figure 3: Taiwan's Overall Defense Concept. (Source: R.O.C Ministry of National Defense.)



Taiwan's Indigenous UAV Programs

After two decades of research and development (R&D), Taiwan's defense industry has made significant progress in the production of UAVs that can be deployed by military units in the field.⁸⁷ This achievement can be attributed to the innovative and resilient culture at Taiwan's National Chung-Shan Institute of Science & Technology (NCSIST) Aeronautical Systems Research Division (ASRD), which is responsible for Taiwan's indigenous unmanned programs. The most prominent NCSIST UAV systems are designed for reconnaissance and strike missions. NCSIST also produces target drones and has programs underway that have the potential to expand Taiwan's suite of combat capabilities. The ROC appears to be investing in R&D and production of at least three UAV systems: Hung Chueh for the ROC Marine Corps and Army, Rui Yuan for the Navy, and Teng Yun for the Air Force. Development of other UAVs are underway, which may offer increasingly lethal capabilities in the years ahead.⁸⁸

Hung Chueh "Cardinal" (紅雀)

The Hung Chueh is a series of hand-launched UAV systems developed by NCSIST. The prototype Hung Chueh I, which resembles the U.S. RQ-11 Raven, was successfully developed in 2009 and the upgraded Hung Chueh II was released in 2011.⁸⁹ They are designed for the ROC Marines, ROC Army Special Forces, and Taiwan police units.⁹⁰ Capable of staying airborne for 60 to 90 minutes, they carry cameras for video surveillance of target areas. They can land on runways, deploy parachutes for vertical landing, or be captured in arresting nets.⁹¹



Figure 4: Hung Chueh UAV. (Source: National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology.)

The Hung Chueh II system is currently in service with the ROC Marine Corps.⁹² Each Hung Chueh II unit is equipped with six aircraft, one ground control station, one antenna, and one set of maintenance and support equipment. They are currently designed for surveillance of offshore islands, field reconnaissance for battalion or company-level units, and exercises in the South China



Sea.⁹³ MND plans to establish Army and Marine training teams for Hung Chueh UAVs in Hsinchu, with a live-fire training range in Pingtung.⁹⁴

In April 2014, the ROC Navy employed Hung Chueh UAVs in exercises around Taiwan's Taiping (Itu Aba) base in the Spratly Islands. The system transmitted images to the Navy headquarters in Taipei.⁹⁵ In 2015 and 2016, the ROC Marine Corps deployed five Hung Chueh UAV units with a total of 45 vehicles (including 15 spare vehicles).⁹⁶ From 2017 to 2018, Hung Chueh patrols reportedly identified 167 warships, oil tankers, cargo ships, and fishing boats.⁹⁷ In 2017, three Hung Chueh II UAVs crashed into the sea, leaving 27 still available for service.⁹⁸

The "Fire Cardinal" (火紅雀) is a combat variant of the Hung Chueh II reconnaissance UAV.⁹⁹ Characterized by its "intelligent object-detection system," it can identify targets by analyzing them using its AI deep-learning function.¹⁰⁰ It is also believed that ground units can use multiple Hung Chueh UAVs to overwhelm nearby enemies' short-range air defenses.¹⁰¹ Unlike conventional UAVs, the Fire Cardinal reportedly does not require human operators and can navigate, engage, and identify targets autonomously.¹⁰²



Figure 5: Fire Cardinal UAV. (Source: Wendell Minnick.)

The Rui Yuan's primary mission is to conduct ISR operations around Taiwan. In 2011, the initial Rui Yuan UAV entered service with the ROC Army Aviation and Special Forces Command Tactical Reconnaissance Group (TRG). By September 2013, 32 Rui Yuan UAVs were reportedly in service with the TRG and deployed to four bases in northern, central, southern, and eastern parts of Taiwan.¹⁰³ These UAVs are said to be capable of remaining airborne for 12 hours and patrolling a 373 mile (600 kilometer) radius at an altitude of 15,000 feet (4,572 meters).¹⁰⁴ In September 2017, the ROC Army's Rui Yuan TRG was redesignated as the Maritime Tactical Reconnaissance Group (MTRG) and transferred to the ROC Navy.¹⁰⁵

Rui Yuan "Albatross" (銳鳶)





Figure 6: Rui Yuan UAV. (Source: Liberty Times.)

A basic Rui Yuan unit consists of four aircraft, one launch and recovery section, one ground control station, a transport vehicle, and an information transmission system.¹⁰⁶ Pilots manage the take-off and landing of the aircraft, while operators provide parameters to the pilots and transmit collected information to the command center.¹⁰⁷ The Rui Yuan system is designed for day-and-night reconnaissance, target acquisition and tracking, battlefield damage assessment, communications relay, and artillery spotting.¹⁰⁸ Rui Yuan UAVs are reportedly deployed to bases in Pingtung and Taitung.¹⁰⁹

After several years of trial and error, Rui Yuan UAVs appear to have become an increasingly reliable ISR asset. From 2017 to 2018, Rui Yuan UAVs identified 730 warships, oil tankers, cargo ships, and fishing boats.¹¹⁰ On January 24, 2019, the ROC Navy revealed that Rui Yuan UAVs had been deployed to monitor a PLA Type 815 surveillance ship, Beijixing (AGI-851).¹¹¹

The Rui Yuan UAV is said to have attracted the attention of potential foreign customers, although no foreign sales have been reported to date.¹¹² Rui Yuan UAVs require a short runway length of 985 feet (300 meters) for take-off. However, its use in ROC military training, exercises, and operational missions has thus far been limited by air traffic control restrictions.¹¹³ The ROC Navy has reported a shortage of qualified operators due to the difficulty of recruiting and training new personnel.¹¹⁴ As of May 2020, Taiwan had 26 Rui Yuan UAVs in service (six were lost in accidents), and all remaining aircraft had been upgraded to address mechanical issues.¹¹⁵

Chien Hsiang (劍翔)

The Chien Hsiang is a loitering anti-radiation UAV developed by NCSIST.¹¹⁶ These systems are designed to strike radar-emitting targets.¹¹⁷ Individual aircraft are launched from truck mounted cells. In August 2019, the Chien Hsiang system reportedly achieved an initial operational capability.¹¹⁸ Notional wartime targets could include amphibious assault ships, destroyers, air surveillance radars, maritime surveillance radars, and surface-to-air missile (SAM) radars.¹¹⁹





Figure 7: Chien Hsiang UAV and Launch Vehicle. (Source: Wendell Minnick.)

After the PLA procured a similar system from Israel, the Harpy UAV, NCSIST initiated R&D into an indigenous anti-radiation UAV. With an appearance similar to the Harpy, NCSIST integrated the Tien Chien-IIA anti-radiation missile seeker technology into existing UAV projects.¹²⁰ In 2011, the Chien Hsiang had its first successful test flight.¹²¹ In 2017, NCSIST debuted the system and announced a successful engagement against a target ship and passed a design review that could lead toward an initial operating capability (IOC).¹²² In 2019, NCSIST announced a six-year plan to produce 104 Chien Hsiang UAVs.¹²³



Figure 8: Individual Chien Hsiang UAV. (Source: Wendell Minnick.)



According to NCSIST, the Chien Hsiang UAV will be assigned to the ROC Air Force to suppress land- and sea-based radar systems.¹²⁴ They are currently deployed on road-mobile launch vehicles. Each vehicle can carry 12 UAVs. Future variants could be deployed on naval ships.¹²⁵ The potential attack modes include "suicide attacks" and broad-area strikes with high-explosive shells. Once launched, Chien Hsiang UAVs will not be recovered.¹²⁶ If an enemy radiation source disappears after launch, they will loiter either until the target is found (e.g. the enemy radar is switched back on) or until they run out of fuel.¹²⁷

Teng Yun (*騰雲*)

The Teng Yun is a medium-altitude long-endurance (MALE) UAV that has been compared to the American MQ-9 Reaper.¹²⁸ In August 2019, NCSIST announced the first operational Teng Yun aircraft would be completed by December 2019, with testing scheduled to begin in early 2020. MND plans to assess the Teng Yun's combat capabilities in 2021.¹²⁹ Designed for service in future ROCAF reconnaissance squadrons, Teng Yuns will reportedly be capable of ISR, electronic warfare, and land-attack missions.¹³⁰ MND plans to acquire 12 to 20 Teng Yun UAVs.¹³¹



Figure 9: Teng Yun UAV. (Source: Wendell Minnick.)

Considered a strategic asset, the Teng Yun is designed to conduct reconnaissance missions as far as the Chinese province of Jiangxi.¹³² Prototype development began in 2009.¹³³ In 2015, NCSIST exhibited the prototype at a defense expo, and MND officials expressed interest in equipping the system with weapon systems such as machine guns, air-to-ground munitions, and air-to-air missiles.¹³⁴ In February 2017, NCSIST indicated that the Teng Yun could carry munitions, such as the AGM-114 Hellfire.¹³⁵ Officials have also suggested that the Teng Yun has been equipped with an electronic warfare system capable of surveillance and jamming.¹³⁶

In August 2017, NCSIST exhibited launchers that could potentially allow the aircraft to carry Tien Chien I air-to-air missiles and Wan Chien air-to-ground munitions.¹³⁷ In 2019, NCSIST stated that the Teng Yun had enhanced its engine thrust, increased payload capacity, improved sensor resolution, upgraded its electronic warfare capabilities, and extended its loiter time. Also, the upgraded Teng Yun prototype introduced functions including automated take-off and landing, satellite navigation, and redundant systems to increase the reliability of its navigation.¹³⁸ It is envisioned that each ground control station will be able to control four connected Teng Yun UAVs and also link with to manned aircraft.¹³⁹ In 2017, NCSIST's Missile and Rocket Systems Research Division initiated R&D into a laser-guided, remote-controlled, 2.75-inch rocket for the Teng Yun



UAV.¹⁴⁰ NCSIST is reportedly developing variants with a reduced radar cross section, antijamming, and anti-icing designs, and upgraded navigation and data link control technologies.¹⁴¹

Future UAVs

Looking ahead, Taiwan's 2019 *National Defense Report* asserts MND will "acquire autonomous high-resolution military reconnaissance systems, generate a picture of militarily essential and terrain feature data, and expand intelligence support capacity."¹⁴² UAVs in this category would contribute to a network of early-warning ISR systems, giving military commanders the ability to better anticipate enemy intentions and ensure that ROC armed forces could survive and recover from a first strike.

According to the report, if the PLA made an invasion attempt, MND envisions future UCAVs with tactical and surveillance applications to monitor incoming adversary targets and destroy them at the landing beaches."¹⁴³ MND is also developing the Chien Bing (尖兵) UAV to be used on naval vessels for anti-submarine warfare (ASW). Based on the Rui Yuan model, the system would be launched by catapult and recovered by arresting wires on the ship.¹⁴⁴ The Chien Bing is expected to be equipped with synthetic aperture radar (SAR).¹⁴⁵ In 2019, MND began a four-year program to fund NCSIST's R&D on small suicide combat drones, dubbed Chi Chun (奇隼).¹⁴⁶



Future Opportunities for Cooperation Between the U.S. and Taiwan

UAVs equipped with interoperable systems could give Taiwan an expanded role in the United States' free and open Indo-Pacific strategy. This section will address future information sharing and other defense and security-related exchanges between the U.S. and Taiwan, with an eye to seizing opportunities to bolster Taiwan's ability to deter CCP use of force.

Deterrence by Detection

American defense strategists at the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments (CSBA) have developed a concept called "deterrence by detection," which is applicable to the defense of Taiwan. This operational concept envisions deterring Chinese aggression by using a network of non-stealthy, long-endurance UAVs to monitor key geographic areas like the Taiwan Strait.¹⁴⁷ The concept of "deterrence by detection" is premised on the logic that adversaries (in this case CCP and PLA decision-makers) are less likely to take risks and engage in opportunistic acts of aggression "if they know they are being watched constantly and that their actions can be published widely."¹⁴⁸

Taiwan and the United States currently appear to rely on a relatively small number of exquisite ISR capabilities to monitor Chinese activities across the Taiwan Strait. These capabilities are highly specialized and sensitive. Given their nature, they are unlikely to produce evidence of CCP aggression that could be published widely without fear of revealing secrets to the adversary. Examples of ISR systems in this category include reconnaissance satellites, signals intelligence (listening posts and cyber intrusions), and surveillance radars.¹⁴⁹ Other less-sensitive platforms, like fighters equipped with cameras, can take images for public-release, but this is an expensive way to collect ISR. Moreover, fighters can only provide periodic coverage of Chinese activities of concern. Flying them in this role increases the risk to their pilots, takes them away from more important missions, and degrades their wartime readiness levels.

From the U.S. perspective, Taiwanese UAVs capable of contributing to a common operational picture could reduce the burden placed on finite American aircraft. From Taiwan's perspective, its inclusion in an American-led regional security network would have considerable political and military benefits. If Taiwan is able to rapidly deploy MALE UAVs and network them with compatible American systems and large numbers of its own indigenous UAVs, it could transform the Taiwan Strait battle space and contribute to broader strategic stability.





Figure 10: Distance from Taiwan to Key Locations in Region. (Source: Project 2049 Institute.)

Operational Missions

Taiwan's emerging UAV force could be employed across a broad range of operational missions in support of the Overall Defense Concept. In peacetime, they could carry out persistent, extended range surveillance of coastal areas to watch for indications and warning of hostile intent. When PLA bombers, fighters, drones, warships, or submarines conduct exercises or approach Taiwan, UAVs could be used to assess their capabilities and intentions. When needed, they could support ROCAF fighter aircraft making interceptions, serving in effect as their wingman. The ROC Air Force has also studied how UAVs could support humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR) missions.¹⁵⁰

During a crisis, Taiwanese UAVs could be used to counter a PLA maritime blockade and air and missile campaign. Over time, they could carry out ASW missions, identify and clear sea mines, and defend against limited air and missile strikes. They could execute electronic countermeasures to jam enemy communications and disrupt guidance systems. They could carry out deception operations, mimicking air activity in one area to confuse enemy commanders and distract them from friendly operations in another area.

In a worst-case PLA invasion scenario, Taiwan UAVs able to launch from trucks or non-traditional runways could conduct defense counterstrike operations against targets along the PRC coast to knock out the enemy's power grids, communications networks, and forward command posts. In addition, they could swarm vulnerable ships and helicopters as they prepare to make amphibious



landings and air assaults on Taiwan. Moreover, they could serve as forward air control assets, ensuring the safety of friendly forces and noncombatants in strike areas. They could also serve as a backup ISR and communication relay systems after Taiwan suffers heavy missile strikes, giving commanders the ability to see the battlespace and coordinate defense operations through the fog of war. UAVs could serve as scouts for coastal defense cruise missiles, rocket artillery, and tube artillery units, and provide armed reconnaissance in support of ground troops. Small UAVs could support units engaged in urban warfare against PLA special forces and Fifth Column agents.

The U.S. military could support ROC military efforts to increase their lethality and deter aggression — a potentially transformational defense effort — by deploying specialized liaison officers on long-term missions. Interoperable UAVs could allow U.S. and Taiwanese political and military leaders to seamlessly and continuously communicate with each other and share sensor data in near real-time. To this end, the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command and ROC armed forces should consider integrating UAVs into their future joint training drills and operational readiness exercises. UAVs could decrease the burden on the ROCAF's current and future inventory of F-16s and other advanced fighters in reacting to PLAAF flights operating within Taiwan's ADIZ.

In the coming five to ten years, UAVs are going to transform the security situation in the Taiwan Strait. Military analysts from the U.S. and Taiwan could conduct joint studies on possible future scenarios based on the proliferation of unmanned systems on both sides of the Strait. The U.S. and Taiwan can be expected to use their UAVs in support of joint HA/DR operations. As their defense and security ties deepen over time, they could consider jointly conducting ASW, counter-piracy, counter-terrorism, air and missile defense, and counter-amphibious landing operations.

Foreign Military Sales and Services

To augment its indigenous capabilities, Taiwan may seek to acquire proven UAV systems from the United States or other potential suppliers. Systems could include remotely piloted aircraft and associated engines, mobile ground control stations, satellite communications and other over the horizon tactical data links, synthetic aperture radar and other sensors, embedded GPS units, and spare parts.¹⁵¹ A potential transfer through U.S. Foreign Military Sales (FMS) channels would further enhance Taiwan's ISR capabilities and increase latent interoperability between U.S. and Taiwan defense establishments. FMS programs to date have included both NATO and key non-NATO allies such as Japan, Australia, and India.

American UAV systems offer diverse payloads, significant electrical power, and relatively small mission and avionics sub-components. UAV systems potentially have a maximum altitude of 40,000 feet, endurance of more than 30 hours, speed of 210 knots, and more than a half dozen external hard points. Aircraft are able to conduct military and civilian missions, including coastal surveillance and HA/DR. Equipped with over the horizon communications and tactical data links, American UAV systems are an integral node in a reconnaissance-strike complex. A notional system, consisting of six aircraft and five ground control stations could allow Taiwan's armed forces to maintain 24/7 coverage of the waters surrounding the island. Advanced sensor systems enable long-range surveillance, target acquisition, tracking, range finding, and laser guided munitions. Remotely piloted vehicles can be fitted with automatic identification system



transponders to provide positive identification of vessels. The aircraft would also be capable of using the Link-16 military tactical data link.

For the U.S., release of UAVs to Taiwan, should it formally request a sale through FMS channels, would enhance latent interoperability. Exchange of data and sharing of workload in carrying out peacetime surveillance missions is in the interests of the United States.

Export Control Regimes and U.S.-Taiwan Cooperation

Export controls are key to ensuring UAVs are kept from the hands of hostile actors and are not used for the proliferation of nuclear, biological, or chemical (NBC) weapons. There are four multilateral export control regimes.¹⁵² The United States is a member of each. Taiwan is not permitted to join, but maintains a control list based on their guidelines.¹⁵³ Taiwan's export control guidelines are transparent and made publicly available, in English, by the Ministry of Economic Affairs' Bureau of Foreign Trade (BOFT).¹⁵⁴ The PRC is not a member of any of the control regimes, instead it maintains its own internal control lists, which are partially available and in Chinese only. Despite being a major global supplier of UAVs, the PRC's internal Export Control Law (ECL) remains only in draft form.¹⁵⁵

Of the four multilateral control regimes, the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) is most relevant to U.S.-Taiwan UAV cooperation. The MTCR (and its 35 voluntary member states) places exports broadly under two categories (Cat. I and Cat. II).¹⁵⁶ UAV exports fall into Cat. I, and are subject to "strong presumption of denial," meaning it is unlikely MTCR members will approve transfers of UAVs to any but the closest of the United States' formal treaty allies (such as the United Kingdom).¹⁵⁷ According to the MTCR guidelines, UAVs are Cat. 1 if they can carry a payload of 500 kilograms to a distance of 300 kilometers or more.¹⁵⁸ In addition, they are Cat. I if there is reason to believe that they will be used for the delivery of NBC weapons.¹⁵⁹

The mission of the MTCR is important, and its policies should not be adjusted haphazardly. Yet, three circumstances today make reform imperative: (1) China's burgeoning capacity to export UAVs (guided by its own alternative, and incomplete, export control regime); (2) the national security and economic implications of the U.S. being boxed out of the global UAV market and supply chain; and (3) Taiwan's constantly evolving need to bolster military capabilities to defend its democracy from a hostile and increasingly powerful authoritarian neighbor. The across-the-board strong presumption of denial for UAV sales under MTCR is becoming obsolete. Its guidelines are three decades old.

The push for reform is underway. In 2018, the Trump administration eased U.S. internal restrictions on UAV exports.¹⁶⁰ However, the MTCR is an obstacle and reforming its categorical guidelines is still under debate. Proponents of reform, such as Assistant Secretary of State for International Security and Nonproliferation Dr. Christopher Ford, have been arguing for responsible change, reclassifying certain types of UAVs as Cat. II, making them easier to export.¹⁶¹ MTCR members meet annually for a Plenary Meeting around October.

In assessing avenues for U.S.-Taiwan UAV cooperation in the context of export controls (manifested mainly by the MTCR), perhaps the most important factor to consider is: what is the



purpose of the MTCR? The purpose is simple: to limit the risk of NBC weapons proliferation, especially among hostile actors.¹⁶² The MTCR is a coordination platform; it has no enforcement mechanism save what each individual member state is willing to do. Whether or not the MTCR succeeds in its purpose depends on each member's export control laws and willingness to cooperate and enforce them. In that sense, Taiwan is as much of an MTCR member as any other country, and a critical partner to the United States in the future of UAVs.

Responsibly reforming UAV controls and competing with China is a process; the details (Cat. I vs. Cat II, payloads, flight times, velocities, etc.) remain to be settled. As the United States undertakes this process, it will benefit from the support of like-minded friends. Taiwan, being fully capable of its own UAV production, is a partner that can open doors for U.S. security, humanitarian, and economic (supply chain) cooperation in the Indo-Pacific. The key then, is to engage early. Taiwan can be a partner in this process. U.S.-Taiwan UAV cooperation could be the responsible pacesetter for the entire U.S. alliance network.



Conclusions and Recommendations

If knowledge is power, then Taiwan is well positioned to influence the course of future strategic events in the Indo-Pacific region. The importance of Taiwan's location for collecting and sharing information about China and monitoring adversarial behavior is difficult to overstate. Taiwan's technological prowess and special relationship with the United States have given it access to some of the most advanced ISR and communications technology in the world. To maintain a favorable defensive edge well into the future, the U.S. and Taiwan will have to deepen their bilateral military and security relationship, expanding into new domains of cooperation as part of long-term competition with the PRC.

The following recommendations underscore the importance of exploiting advanced unmanned systems to deter opportunistic acts of aggression and to defeat a broad range of potential PLA uses of force in the event that deterrence should fail. Given the CCP's stated objectives, military buildup, and recent provocations, it seems increasingly imperative that the U.S. and Taiwan advance their partnership in line with both countries' shared strategic interests. Much more can and should be done to ensure the long-term peace and stability of the Taiwan Strait area.

We offer eight recommendations for the consideration of policymakers in Washington and Taipei:

- (1) Expedite a review of ISR systems currently available to support Taiwan's selfdefense in accordance with the ODC and the Taiwan Relations Act. Given the urgency of the threat, policymakers should address shortfalls that undermine Taiwan's ability to mount an effective and credible defense.
- (2) Integrate new systems into Taiwan's defense strategy. Political and military leaders in Taiwan may consider how to best integrate emerging military and civilian UAV capabilities into the operational inventory to ensure they can field large numbers of tactical aircraft during a crisis. U.S. policymakers should support this effort through a tailored security assistance program.
- (3) Establish a secure common operational picture for ISR and "deterrence by detection." The U.S. and Taiwan should negotiate the selective pooling of resources in a mutually beneficial manner. An integrated network of unmanned systems could enhance deterrence and reduce risks of miscalculation.
- (4) Test latent interoperability during joint exercises. Interoperable UAVs could allow political and military leaders in the U.S. and Taiwan to communicate and exchange ISR in near real-time. To this end, the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command and ROC Armed Forces should integrate UAVs into future joint training and operational readiness exercises.
- (5) Plan together. In the coming five to ten years, UAVs will transform the security situation in the Taiwan Strait. Military analysts from the U.S. and Taiwan should conduct joint studies on possible future scenarios based on the proliferation of unmanned systems on both sides of the Strait.



- (6) Operate together. The U.S. and Taiwan should leverage UAVs in support of humanitarian assistance and disaster relief (HA/DR) operations. As defense and security ties deepen over time, both sides should consider how to execute *ad hoc* coalitions, including antisubmarine warfare missions, air and missile defense, and coastal defense operations.
- (7) Engage early. The United States' export control laws are evolving. But it is early in the process. The Missile Technology Control Regime is undermined by current developments in the international community. Taiwan has the unique prerequisites (both in terms of internal export controls and UAV manufacturing capabilities) to be a U.S. partner in navigating this process today.
- (8) Establish a bilateral working group on UAV supply chain security. It is imperative that the U.S. and Taiwan are able to ensure that their unmanned systems are not infiltrated by adversary military or intelligence operators. To this end, they could establish a bilateral working group on UAV supply chains that is tasked with studying potential threats and making recommendations for mitigating them.



Appendix I: Target Drones

Flamingo II, Spark, and Tien Cheng Target Drones

In 2004, NCSIST Information and Communications Research Division initiated a joint technology development program of target drone Flamingo (火鶴) with Grand Wing (廣營) Servo-tech Co., Ltd. With imported power systems, NCSIST provided the existing UAV technology. Servo-tech was responsible for developing the remote-control system. The prototype Flamingo I successfully passed the test flight after a half-year of development. The Flamingo II was first exhibited in October 2004.¹⁶³

The Flamingo II is designed to simulate aircraft, missile and artillery attacks through infrared homing, radar guiding, and optical guiding.¹⁶⁴ It can carry infrared heat emitters and radar signal boosters.¹⁶⁵

The Hung Hu "Spark" (虹弧) target drone was developed by NCSIST in 2014 and first exhibited in 2015. It is designed to simulate threats from fighter jets, UAVs, and cruise missiles. It can be used to test surface-to-air or air-to-air weapon systems. NCSIST also has an upgrade planned for Spark including speed enhancement, low-altitude flight, additional payloads like smoke emitters, passive radar augmentation, infrared augmentation and smoke, and 1 ground and ship launch capabilities.¹⁶⁶

The Tien Cheng (天成) is another new target drone system developed by the NCSIST Information and Communications Research Division.¹⁶⁷ Designed for simulating targets like fighter jets and cruise missiles, the Tien Cheng can engage in electronic warfare, as well as carry payloads like tow targets and decoy devices.¹⁶⁸

Specifications of Taiwan's Target Drones			
	Flamingo II ¹⁶⁹	Spark ¹⁷⁰	Tien Cheng ¹⁷¹
Length	2.8 m	3.59 m	
Wingspan	2.5 m	1.98 m	
Height	0.6 m	0.61 m	
Empty weight	75 kg		



Maximum take-off weight	90 kg	110 kg	
Payload	25 kg		Large
Max speed	200 km/h	611 km/h	High subsonic
Range	50 km	100 km	
Endurance	1.5 hr	40 minutes	
Altitude	3657.6 m	6,100 m	

Features of Taiwan's Target Drones		
Model	Features	
Flamingo II ¹⁷²	 30 hp piston 2 cycle engine Take-off: conventional, catapult Recovery: conventional, parachute 	
Spark ¹⁷³	 80 lbs thrust turbine engine Fuel capacity: 40 liters The manual and pre-defined way-points flight path Take-off: pneumatic launcher Recovery: parachute 	
Tien Cheng ¹⁷⁴	 Pre-programmed autonomous flight Constant high-G turnability Real-time remote control Target towing Take-off: rocket assisted take-off (RATO) Recovery: parachute 	



Appendix II: Publicly Acknowledged Accidents

Accidents of the Cardinal II System ¹⁷⁵		
Date	Location	
September 19, 2017	Zuoying, Kaohsiung City	
September 29, 2017	Itu Aba/Taiping Island	
November 20, 2017	Zuoying, Kaohsiung City	

Accidents of the Ruiyuan System ¹⁷⁶		
Date	Location	Cause
March 7, 2012	Taitung County	Signal disconnection with the ground control station
March 12, 2016	Taitung County	Irregular engine speed
October 27, 2016	Chiayi County	Low-altitude
October 3, 2017	Pingtung County	Failure of thermostat
March 8, 2018	Pingtung County	Failure of the navigation system
May 30, 2018	Taitung County	Low-altitude
January 10, 2019	Taitung County	Failure of gear disc
March 28, 2019	Pingtung County	Failure of the flight control computer



Appendix III: Tables on Taiwan's Combat UAVs

Specifications of Taiwan's Combat UAV Systems			
	Teng Yun ¹⁷⁷	Chien Hsiang ¹⁷⁸	Fire Cardinal ¹⁷⁹
Length	8 m		1.2 m
Wingspan	18 m		2 m
Height			0.6 m
Weight	~ 4,536 kg (10,000 lbs)		6 kg
Endurance	>24 hr	100 hr	
Range	4,000 km	1,000 km	
Max speed		185 km/h	

Features of Taiwan's Combat UAV Systems		
Model	Features	
Teng Yun ¹⁸⁰	 TPE331 Turboprop Engine MX-20 Electro-Optical/Infra-Red (EO/IR) High-Definition (HD) Camera Triple backup power system 	
Chien Hsiang ¹⁸¹	 30 hp Rotary engine Glass fiber & aircraft camouflage Control devices enhancing maneuverability at the final phase of flight No high-explosive warhead Smaller than PLA anti-radiation UAV 	
Fire Cardinal ¹⁸²	 Twin-propeller Non-radiative emission payloads Real-time imagery for target recognition, tracking, and lockdown Electro-optical and infrared sensor 	



Artificial intelligence target acquisitionTake-off: hand

		Taiwan's UAV Program Budgets	
Date	Program	Budget (NT\$ / approx. US\$)	Quantity
2006-2011	Rui Yuan ¹⁸³	NT\$ 3,558,054,000 / US\$ 118,601,800	32
2015-2016	Cardinal ¹⁸⁴	NT\$ 46,730,000 / US\$ 1,557,667	45
2018-2021	Teng Yun ¹⁸⁵	NT\$ 3,450,000,000 / US\$ 115,000,000	12-20
Unknown	Chien Hsiang ¹⁸⁶	Less than NT\$ 15,000,000,000 / US\$ 500,000,000	104
2019-2022	Chi Chun ¹⁸⁷	NT\$ 493,640,000 / US\$ 16,454,667	Unknown



Appendix IV: PLA Activities Around Taiwan, January-June 2020

PLA Navy		
Date	Vessels	Route
3/18 ¹⁸⁸	Type 052D destroyer <i>Xining</i> (西宁, 117), Type 054A frigate <i>Weifang</i> (潍坊, 550), Type 054A frigate <i>Anyang</i> (安阳, 599), Type 903A replenishment ship <i>Lake Kekexili</i> (可可西里湖, 968)	West Pacific, Miyako Strait, East China Sea
4/10-13 ¹⁸⁹	Type 001 aircraft carrier <i>Liaoning</i> (辽宁, 16), Type 052D destroyer <i>Xining</i> (西宁, 117), Type 052D destroyer <i>Guiyang</i> (贵阳, 119), Type 054A frigate <i>Zaozhuang</i> (枣庄, 542), Type 054A frigate <i>Hengyang</i> (衡阳, 568), Type 901 fast combat support ship <i>Lake Hulun</i> (呼伦湖, 965)	Miyako Strait, West Pacific, Bashi Channel, South China Sea
4/22-30 ¹⁹⁰	Type 001 aircraft carrier <i>Liaoning</i> (辽宁, 16), Type 052D destroyer <i>Xining</i> (西宁, 117), Type 052D destroyer <i>Guiyang</i> (贵阳, 119), Type 054A frigate <i>Zaozhuang</i> (枣庄, 542), Type 054A frigate <i>Rizhao</i> (日照, 598), Type 901 fast combat support ship <i>Lake Hulun</i> (呼伦湖, 965)	South China Sea, Bashi Channel, West Pacific, Miyako Strait



PLA Air Force and PLA Navy Air Force			
Date	Aircraft	Route	Note
1/23 ¹⁹¹	KJ-500, H-6, etc.	Bashi Channel, West Pacific	
2/9 ¹⁹²	J-11, KJ-500, H-6, etc.	Bashi Channel, West Pacific, Miyako Strait	
2/10 ¹⁹³	H-6, etc.	Bashi Channel, West Pacific, Taiwan Strait	Second time in 24 hours; shortly crossing the Taiwan Strait's median line
2/28 ¹⁹⁴	Н-6	Taiwan Strait, Bashi Channel, West Pacific	
3/16 ¹⁹⁵	KJ-500, J-11, etc.	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	First time approaching Taiwan's ADIZ at night
4/10 ¹⁹⁶	H-6, KJ-500, J-11, etc.	Taiwan Strait, Bashi Channel, West Pacific	
5/8 ¹⁹⁷	Y-8	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/9 ¹⁹⁸	Su-30	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/12 ¹⁹⁹	Y-8	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/16 ²⁰⁰	J-10	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/17 ²⁰¹	J-10, Y-8	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/18 ²⁰²	J-10, J-11	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/19 ²⁰³	J-10	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	



6/21 ²⁰⁴	J-10	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/22 ²⁰⁵	J-10, H-6	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	
6/26 ²⁰⁶	Undisclosed PLA aircraft	Taiwan Strait (Southwest)	



Appendix V: Other Unmanned Weapons Systems

XTR-101/102 Short Range Defense System

In 2013, NCSIST debuted the single-barrel XTR-101 and twin-barrel XTR-102 short-range defense system (SRDS).²⁰⁷ The system has shore and vehicle-based variants for ground forces and vessel-based variants for the Navy. Since 2014, NCSIST has test-fired the system on Wuciou of Kinmen County and Pingtung County.²⁰⁸ XTR-101 and102 SRDS allow the operators to control the T-75 20mm autocannons remotely behind cover.²⁰⁹ Following the Chiang Nu (強弩) development project from 2016 to 2018, the shore and vessel-based variant passed operational tests in 2018. The system is currently used on Wuciou and the Navy's Kuang Hua (光華) VI-class missile boats. XTR-101/102 SRDS, however, do not meet the Navy's requirements regarding its effectiveness and adaptability.²¹⁰

The Army has appropriated NT\$ 725,240,000 (approx. US\$ 24,174,667) for 2019 to 2021 to procure six sets of XTR-102 SRDS, including 12 turrets, six electro-optical sensors, and six C2 systems.²¹¹ The Army will deploy these systems on Dongyin of Matsu (Lienchiang County) and plans to deploy more on Kinmen, Matsu, Penghu County, and the defense area near the Tamsui River estuary. The Navy also purchased three sets of XTR-101/102 SRDS with a budget of NT\$ 225,733,000 (approx. US\$ 7,524,433) and plans to deploy the shore-based variants to the Marine Corps on Wuciou from 2019 to 2020.²¹²

Gang San/Tan An Coastal Defense Rocket System

The Kang San (鋼鐵) or Tan An (灘岸) coastal defense rocket system (CDRS) was developed by NCSIST and first exhibited in 2015. Resembling Taiwan's Thunderbolt-2000 Multiple Launch Rocket System (MLRS), Kang San CDRS can be installed on fixed launch sites or mobile vehicles.²¹³ The Kang San CDRS is equipped with 12x7 multiple rocket launchers capable of concentrated fire, as well as electro-optical cameras for all-weather operations. Additional capabilities include target acquisition, target lock-on, and ballistic/gun order calculation.²¹⁴ In 2017, MND proposed that the Coast Guard Administration may deploy Kang San CDRS and XTR-101/102 SRDS on Itu Aba (Taiping Island) in the South China Sea.²¹⁵ In 2020, Kang San CDRS was modified as the Chen Hai (鎮海) Rocket System, which will be equipped on the Coast Guard Administration's patrol boats.²¹⁶

San-Juen Short-Range Defense Weapon System

NCSIST exhibited the San-Juen Short-Range Defense Weapon System (複合式火箭系統) in 2018, which integrates XTR-101/102 SRDS, Gang San CDRS, radar, and electro-optical systems. Operators can have multiple rocket selection and options between fixed launcher sites or mobile vehicle launchers to initiate concentrated attacks against landing crafts or amphibious vehicles.²¹⁷ The system has not yet been deployed.



Specifications of the XTR-101/102 SRDS and Gang San CDRS		
	XTR-101/102 SRDS ²¹⁸	Gang San CDRS ²¹⁹
Ammunition	T-75 20mm guns	 Kestrel (紅隼) anti-armor rocket²²⁰ Length: 46.5 cm Weight: 2.4 kg Effective range: 1,200 m Kill radius: 35 ~ 40 m
Weight		1,500 kg
Train limit	360°	330°
Elevation limit	-15° ~ 85°	$-10^{\circ} \sim 60^{\circ}$
Angular speed	60° / sec	60° / sec

Yung Wu Target Unmanned Target Vessel System

Debuted in 2017, the Yung Wu (勇武) Unmanned Target Vessel System is an unmanned surface vehicle (USV) developed by NCSIST.²²¹ Navigated through unmanned, remote, or manned control systems, the Yung Wu USV is equipped with a radar frequency simulator and jammer, heater, flame thrower, and radar signal reflector.²²² Yung Wu USVs possess electronic countermeasures capabilities including jamming, relay, and reconnaissance. They can also be used in live-fire exercises.²²³ On the basis of Yung Wu USV development, there may be further development of combat or reconnaissance USVs.²²⁴

Hui Lung Unmanned Underwater Vehicle

According to *Up Media*, NCSIST was assigned the Hui Lung (慧龍) Project from MND to develop prototypes of unmanned underwater vehicles (UUVs). Directed by the Shen Lung (神龍) Project Group — which is responsible for Taiwan's Indigenous Diesel Submarine program — the five-year Hui Lung Project will begin in 2020 with a budget of NT\$ 3,660,000,000 (approx. US\$ 122,000,000). The Phase 1 prototype UUVs, approximately 20 to 30 meters long, will resemble the Boeing Orca UUV, and will focus on surveillance, demining, and electronic warfare capabilities. Pending the success of the Hui Lung Project, there may be further developments of combat UUVs.²²⁵



List of Acronyms

A&M	Agricultural and Mechanical
ADIZ	Air Defense Identification Zone
AEW&C	Airborne Early-Warning and Control
AI	Artificial Intelligence
ASW	Anti-Submarine Warfare
BDA	Battle Damage Assessment
BOFT	Bureau of Foreign Trade
C4ISR	Command, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance
ССР	Chinese Communist Party
CCTV	China Central Television
CDCM	Coastal Defense Cruise Missile
CDRS	Coastal Defense Rocket System
СМС	Central Military Commission
COVID-19	Coronavirus Disease 2019
CSBA	Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments
DIA	Defense Intelligence Agency
ECL	Export Control Law



EO/IR	Electro-Optical/Infra-Red
ETC	Eastern Theater Command
FMS	Foreign Military Sales
GPS	Global Positioning System
HA/DR	Humanitarian Assistance and Disaster Relief
HALE	High-Altitude Long-Endurance
HD	High-Definition
I&W	Indications and Warning
IOC	Initial Operating Capability
ISR	Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance
KPMG	Klynveld Peat Marwick Goerdeler
MALE	Medium-Altitude Long-Endurance
MASIA	Master of Arts in Asian Studies
MLRS	Multiple Launch Rocket System
MND	Ministry of National Defense
MTCR	Missile Technology Control Regime
MTRG	Maritime Tactical Reconnaissance Group
NATO	North Atlantic Treaty Organization



NBC	Nuclear, Biological, or Chemical
NCSIST	National Chung-Shan Institute of Science & Technology
OBCOM	Observation and Communications
ODC	Overall Defense Concept
PLA	People's Liberation Army
PLAAF	People's Liberation Army Air Force
PLAN	People's Liberation Army Navy
PLARF	People's Liberation Army Rocket Force
PLASSF	People's Liberation Army Strategic Support Force
PRC	People's Republic of China
RATO	Rocket Assisted Take-Off
ROC	Republic of China
ROCAF	Republic of China Air Force
SAM	Surface-To-Air Missile
SAR	Synthetic Aperture Radar
SRDS	Short Range Defense System
TATDE	Taipei Aerospace & Defense Technology Exhibition
TRG	Tactical Reconnaissance Group



U.S.	United States
UAV	Unmanned Aerial Vehicle
UCAV	Unmanned Combat Aerial Vehicle
UCLA	University of California, Los Angeles
USAF	United States Air Force
USV	Unmanned Surface Vehicle
UUV	Unmanned Underwater Vehicle



Endnotes

¹ Elsa Kania, "'Unmanned, Intangible, Silent Warfare' – New Threats and Options for Taiwan," *Global Taiwan Brief*, February 7, 2018, at <u>http://globaltaiwan.org/2018/02/7-gtb-3-3/#ElsaKania020718</u>. For further details, see Elsa Kania, "The PLA's Unmanned Aerial Systems: New Capabilities for a 'New Era' of Chinese Military Power," *China Aerospace Studies Institute*, August 10, 2018, at

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/Books/PLAs_Unmanned_Aerial_Systems.pdf?ver=2018-12-21-<u>112308-767</u>. For background on China's UAV programs and capabilities see Thomas R. McCabe, "Air and Space Power with Chinese Characteristics: China's Military Revolution," *Air and Space Power Journal*, Spring 2020, pp. 19-42, at <u>https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/ASPJ/journals/Volume-34_Issue-1/F-McCabe.pdf</u>; Rick Joe, "China's Growing High-End Military Drone Force," *The Diplomat*, November 27, 2019, at

https://thediplomat.com/2019/11/chinas-growing-high-end-military-drone-force/; Ian Burns McCaslin, "Red Drones Over Disputed Seas: A Field Guide to Chinese UAVs/UCAVs Operating in the Disputed East and South China Seas," *Project 2049 Institute*, August 28, 2017, at https://project2049.net/2017/08/28/red-drones-over-disputedseas-a-field-guide-to-chinese-uavs-operating-in-the-disputed-east-and-south-china-seas/; Wendell Minnick (ed.), *Chinese Fixed-Wing Unmanned Aerial Vehicles: Product Brochures* (Taipei, Taiwan: CreateSpace Publishing, 2016), available at https://www.amazon.com/Chinese-Fixed-Wing-Unmanned-Aerial-Vehicles/dp/1463745214; Wendell Minnick (ed.), *Chinese Rotary/VTOL Unmanned Aerial Vehicles: Product Brochures* (Taipei, Taiwan: CreateSpace Publishing, 2016), available at https://www.amazon.com/Chinese-Rotary-Unmanned-Aerial-Vehicles/dp/1463745214; Wendell S. Chase, Kristen A. Gunness, Lyle J. Morris, Samuel K. Berkowitz, and Benjamin S. Purser III, "Emerging Trends in China's Development of Unmanned Systems," *RAND*, December 2015, at https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR990.html; Kimberly Hsu, Craig Murray, Jeremy Cook, and Amalia Feld, "China's Military Unmanned Aerial Vehicle industry," *U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission*, June 13, 2013, at

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China's%20Military%20UAV%20Industry_14%20June%202013. pdf; Ian Easton and Russell Hsiao, "The Chinese People's Liberation Army's Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Project: Organizational Capacities and Operational Capabilities," *Project 2049 Institute*, March 11, 2013, at https://project2049.net/2013/03/11/the-chinese-peoples-liberation-armys-unmanned-aerial-vehicle-projectorganizational-capacities-and-operational-capabilities/; and Richard Fisher, "Maritime Employment of PLA Unmanned Aerial Vehicles," in Andrew Erickson and Lyle Goldstein, eds., *Chinese Aerospace Power: Evolving Maritime Roles*, (Annapolis, MD: Naval Institute Press, 2011).

² Mark Stokes, Gabriel Alvarado, Emily Weinstein, and Ian Easton, *China's Space and Counterspace Capabilities and Activities*, (Washington, D.C.: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 2020), pp. 13-16, at <u>https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-space-and-counterspace-activities</u>.

³ For example, see Cao Zhengrong, Sun Longhai, and Yang Yin (eds.), *Informatized Army Operations (信息化陆军 作战*), (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 2015), pp. 131 and 208.

⁴ Thomas G. Mahnken, Travis Sharp, and Grace B. Kim, *Deterrence by Detection: A Key Role for Unmanned Aircraft Systems in Great Power Competition*, (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, April 2020), at <u>https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/deterrence-by-detection-a-key-role-for-unmanned-aircraft-systems-in-great-power-competition</u>.

⁵ See *Republic of China 2013 National Defense Report (中華民國一0 二年國防報告書 2013)*, (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, 2013), p. 56. See also Michael Gold and Ben Blanchard, "Taiwan says China could launch successful invasion by 2020," *Reuters*, October 9, 2013, at <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-taiwan-china-idUSBRE99809020131009</u>.

⁶ Republic of China 2013 National Defense Report (中華民國一0二年國防報告書 2013), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, 2013), p. 56.

⁷ This draws from Ian Easton, "China's Top Five War Plans," *Project 2049 Institute*, January 6, 2019, at <u>https://project2049.net/2019/01/06/chinas-top-five-war-plans/</u>. For the original Chinese sources, see Academy of



Military Sciences' Strategic Research Department, Science of Military Strategy (战略学), (Beijing: Academy of Military Sciences, 2013), pp. 198-199; and Liu Haijiang and Li Zhiyuan (eds.), Research on Joint Tactical Thought (联合战术思想研究), (Beijing, Lantian Press, 2012), p. 156.

⁸ Xi Jinping, "Speech at the 40th Anniversary Conference on 'Message to Taiwan Compatriots'" (在《告台湾同胞 书》发表 40 周年纪念会上的讲话)," *Xinhua News*, January 2, 2019, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/tw/2019-</u>01/02/c 1210028622.htm. The China Central Television (CCTV) recording of Xi Jinping's speech is available online at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hHc8xstP0Hs</u>.

⁹ People's Republic of China State Council Information Office, "China's Defense in a New Era (新时代的中国国防)," *Xinhua News*, July, 2019, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2019-07/24/c_1124792450.htm</u>.

¹⁰ 2019 National Defense Report (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 46.

¹¹ T`u Chü-min (涂鉅旻), "China's military aircraft conduct 2,000 Taiwan Strait patrols in one year (中國軍機戰巡 台海 一年 2000 架次)," *Liberty Times*, November 13, 2019, at

https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1331702. For background on PLA air activity around Taiwan, see Derek Grossman, Nathan Beauchamp-Mustafaga, Logan Ma, and Michael S. Chase, *China's Long-Range Bomber Flights: Drivers and Implications* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), at

https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2567.html; and Nathan Beauchamp-Mustafaga, Derek Grossman, and Logan Ma, "Chinese Bomber Flights Around Taiwan: For What Purpose?" *War on The Rocks*, September 13, 2017, at https://warontherocks.com/2017/09/chinese-bomber-flights-around-taiwan-for-what-purpose/.

¹² Ibid.

¹³ Ibid.

¹⁴ Oyang Mengping (歐陽夢萍), "Chinese Aircraft Carrier Shandong Sails through Taiwan Strait, Presidential Office: Taiwan Military Closely Monitored It in Real Time (中國航母山東號航經台海 總統府: 國軍嚴密且即時 掌握)," *Radio Taiwan International*, December 26, 2019, at <u>https://www.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/2046161</u>. See also, Matthew Strong, "Chinese aircraft carrier sails through Taiwan Strait ahead of elections," *Taiwan News*, December 26, 2019, <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3844979</u>.

¹⁵ John Dotson, "Military Activity and Political Signaling in the Taiwan Strait in Early 2020," *China Brief*, April 1, 2020, at <u>https://jamestown.org/program/military-activity-and-political-signaling-in-the-taiwan-strait-in-early-2020/</u>.

¹⁶ Ibid.

¹⁷ Zhang Shiming (张诗梦), "The Eastern Theatre Command Conducts Joint Naval and Air Exercises in Maritime Area Southeast of Taiwan Island (东部战区部队在台岛东南部海域实施海空兵力联合演练)," *PRC Ministry of National Defense*, February 10, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/topnews/2020-02/10/content_4860143.htm</u>.

¹⁸ Huileng Tan, "China crossing into Taiwan airspace was 'completely inappropriate,' says State Department official," *CNBC*, February 12, 2020, at <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/12/china-crossing-into-taiwan-airspace-was-completely-inappropriate.html</u>; and Matt Yu and Emerson Lim, "Taiwan scrambles F-16 fighters to monitor Chinese warplanes," *Focus Taiwan*, February 9, 2020, at <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202002090014</u>.

¹⁹ Liu Xuanzun, "Chinese Army to procure 1.4 million body armor units in 2 years," *Global Times*, February 23, 2020, at <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1180499.shtml</u>.

²⁰ J. Michael Cole, "Increased PLA Activity Near Taiwan: How to Respond," *Global Taiwan Institute*, April 22, 2020, at <u>http://globaltaiwan.org/2020/04/vol-5-issue-8/#JMichaelCole04222020</u>.



²¹ Matt Yu and Joseph Yeh, "Chinese warplanes fly first nighttime mission near Taiwan: MND," *Focus Taiwan*, March 17, 2020, at <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202003170009</u>.

²² Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "China's Worrying Military Exercises Near Taiwan," *The Diplomat*, April 17, 2020, at <u>https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/chinas-worrying-military-exercises-near-taiwan/</u>.

²³ Liu Xuanzun, "Chinese PLA holds 'regular' drills near Taiwan in preparation for military struggle: experts," *Global Times*, April 10, 2020, at <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1185230.shtml</u>.

²⁴ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Communist Ship Liaoning Appears Off Taiwan's East Coast Heading Southward, ROC Military Monitors and Tracks Entire Way (共軍遼寧號現蹤台灣東部外海南下 國軍全程監控)," *Taiwan Central News Agency*, April 12, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202004125006.aspx</u>.

²⁵ Hung Che-Ch'eng (洪哲政), "F-16 Trainer Suspected of Being Jammed from Other Side of the Strait (F-16 測試 機疑遭對岸干擾)," *United Daily News*, May 3, 2020, at <u>https://money.udn.com/money/story/5612/4536098</u>.

²⁶ Wang Cheng-chung (王承中), "PLA Aircraft Flew over Bashi Channel; MND Watched Closely (共機飛越巴士 海峽 國防部:嚴密掌握)," *Central News Agency*, January 23, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202001230101.aspx.

²⁷ Zhang Shiming (张诗梦), "The Eastern Theatre Command Conducts Joint Naval and Air Exercises in Maritime Area Southeast of Taiwan Island (东部战区部队在台岛东南部海域实施海空兵力联合演练)," *PRC Ministry of National Defense*, February 10, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/topnews/2020-02/10/content_4860143.htm</u>; and Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA Aircraft Flew Around Taiwan Again; Taiwanese Military's F-16 Flew Alongside and Monitored Them with Missile Loaded (共機又繞台飛行 國軍 F-16 掛載實彈監控伴飛)," *Central News Agency*, February 9, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202002095005.aspx</u>.

²⁸ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA Aircraft Crossed the Taiwan Strait Median Line to Harass Taiwan; F-16 Scrambled and Chased Them Away (共機擾台曾逾越海峽中線 F-16 升空驅離)," *Central News Agency*, February 10, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202002105015.aspx</u>.

²⁹ Huang Hui-min (黃慧敏), "New Coast Guard Ship in Kinmen Is Damaged in Malicious Clashes by Chinese Ships (金門海巡新艇初出任務 遇陸艇惡意衝撞受損)," *Central News Agency*, March 19, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/asoc/202003190277.aspx.

³⁰ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA Aircraft Harassed Taiwan with Its First Night Flight and Were Chased Away by Taiwanese Air Force's F-16 and IDF (共機首度夜航擾台 空軍 F-16及 IDF 驅離)," *Central News Agency*, March 17, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006090249.aspx</u>; and "MOD: Any Form of Separatist Intentions and Behaviors of 'Taiwan Independence' Is Intolerable (国防部: 绝不容忍任何形式的"台独"分裂图 谋和行径)," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, March 26, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/jzhzt/2020-03/26/content 4862676.htm</u>.

³¹ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Japan Reveals Four PLA Warships Sailing Through Waters East of Taiwan; Taiwan's MND Monitors Them Closely (日公布共軍 4 軍艦航經台灣東部 國防部監偵)," *Central News Agency*, March 19, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202003190478.aspx</u>.

³² Lin K'o-lun (林克倫), "China Confirms that Liaoning Carrier Has Passed Bashi Channel (中國證實遼寧號航艦 已通過巴士海峽)," Central News Agency, April 13, 2020, at

https://www.cna.com.tw/news/acn/202004130305.aspx; "Navy's Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Task Group Organized a Trans-theater Mobile Training (海军辽宁舰航母编队组织跨区机动训练)," *Xinhua News*, April 13, 2020, at http://www.sinhuanet.com/politics/2020-04/13/c_1125849765.htm; Mou Tsung-han and Chang Shu-ling (繆宗翰、 張淑伶), "PLA Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Finishes a High-sea Trans-theater Training Lasting for Nearly a Month and Returns to Qingdao (共軍遼寧艦結束近 1 個月遠海跨區訓練 返回青島)," *Central News Agency*, May 1,



2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/acn/202005010241.aspx;</u> "71 Anniversary of PLA Navy: The Latest Footage of Training in the Sea by Two Aircraft Carrier Is Disclosed (人民海军成立 71 周年:双航母海上训练最新画面曝光)," *Global Times*, April 24, 2020, at <u>https://mil.huanqiu.com/article/3xxge3bZUfo</u>; and "Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Group Finished a High-sea Trans-theater Mobile Training (辽宁舰航母编队完成远海跨区机动训练)," *Xinhua News*, May 1, 2020, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/mil/2020-05/01/c_1210600714.htm</u>.

³³ Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政), "F-16 Trainer Suspected of Being Jammed from Other Side of the Strait (F-16 測試機 疑遭對岸干擾)," *United Daily News*, May 3, 2020, at <u>https://money.udn.com/money/story/5612/4536098</u>.

³⁴ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "CCP Y-8, Entering Taiwan's ADIZ, Was Chased Away by Taiwan's Air Force (中共 運-8 闖入台灣防空識別區 空軍廣播驅離)," *Central News Agency*, May 8, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202005085007.aspx</u>.

³⁵ Chang Liang-chih (張良知), "Kyodo News: PLA May Have Drills for Seizure of Pratas Islands During Its August Exercises in the South China Sea (日本共同社: 共軍可能 8 月南海軍演東沙奪島)," *Central News Agency*, May 12, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202005125002.aspx; and "China to Conduct Major Military Drill Simulating Seizure of Taiwan-held Island," *The Japan Times*, May 14, 2020, at https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2020/05/14/asia-pacific/china-military-drill-taiwan/.

³⁶ Huang Panyue, "China Conducts Maritime Exercise with Advanced Amphibious Assault Vehicles," *Global Times*, May 14, 2020, at <u>http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2019-05/14/content_9502544.htm</u>.

³⁷ Huang Shih-ya (黃世雅), "Illegal Sand Dredging Near Formosa Bank; Taiwanese Patrol Vessels and Aircraft Intercept Chinese Dredging Vessels (台灣灘違法盜砂 海空出擊查扣中國抽砂船)," *Central News Agency*, June 5, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/asoc/202006040093.aspx</u>.

³⁸ Lai Chin-hung (賴錦宏), "Two PLA 'Forces Against Taiwan' Conduct Landing and Transport Exercises on the Same Day (中共解放軍兩「攻台部隊」 同日演練登陸、航渡)," *United Daily News*, June 4, 2020, at <u>https://udn.com/news/story/7331/4612110</u>. Also see "An Amphibious Heavy Combined Arms Brigade of 73rd Group Army Organized a Maritime Live-fire Test and Evaluation (陆军第 73 集团军某两栖重型合成旅组织海上 实弹考核)," *JS7TV*, June 2, 2020, at <u>http://www.js7tv.cn/video/202006_218933.html</u>.

³⁹ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA J-10 and H-6 Intrudes into Taiwan's ADIZ Again; the Eighth Time in Two Weeks (兩週內第 8 度 共軍殲 10 轟 6 再犯台灣防空識別區)," *Central News Agency*, June 22, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006225010.aspx</u>.

⁴⁰ J. Michael Cole, "Increased PLA Activity Near Taiwan: How to Respond," *Global Taiwan Institute*, April 22, 2020, at <u>http://globaltaiwan.org/2020/04/vol-5-issue-8/#JMichaelCole04222020</u>.

⁴¹ Jason Pan, "Shots fired as Chinese boats ram coast guard ship," *Taipei Times*, March 22, 2020, at <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2020/03/22/2003733168</u>.

⁴² GEN He Weidong (何卫东; b. 1957) was assigned as commander of the Eastern Theater Command in 2020. Before his current assignment, he commanded the Western Theater Command Army (2016-2019) and was dualhatted as deputy commander of the Western Theater Command. He previously commanded the Shanghai Garrison, commanded the Jiangsu Military District, and served as deputy chief of staff of the Nanjing Military Region. He was promoted to MG in 2008 and GEN in December 2019. LTG He Ping (何平; b. 1957) was assigned as political commissar of the Eastern Theater Command in 2017. He directed the Western Theater Command Political Work Department (dual-hatted as deputy political commissar), and served as political commissar of the General Staff Department (now Joint Staff Department) Second Department.

⁴³ At the central level, the Battlespace Awareness Support Group (战场态势大队) may be assigned an MUCD of 31004. For references, see Zhu Yuping, (朱玉萍), Wang Hai, (王海), and Lu Zheng (路征), "Electromagnetic



Situation Fuses into Battlefield Situation -- The Operational Situation can be Forecasted to Determine Enemy Intent" (电磁态势融入战场态势 可预测作战态势判断敌方企图)," *PLA Daily*, February 8, 2018, at <u>http://military.people.com.cn/n1/2018/0208/c1011-29812995.html</u>. The precise mission of the Battlespace Awareness Group (possibly Unit 31004) remains unclear. However, it appears related to intelligence/reconnaissance.

⁴⁴ *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019* (Arlington, VA: Department of Defense, 2019), p. 58, at <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf</u>.

⁴⁵ Among various sources, see Kimberly Hsu, "China's Military Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Industry," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, June 13, 2013, at

https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China's%20Military%20UAV%20Industry_14%20June%202013. pdf; Kevin Pollpeter, Eric Anderson, and Joe McReynolds, "Enabling Information-Based System of System Operations: The Research, Development, and Acquisition Process for the Integrated Command Platform," *SITC Policy Briefs*, 2014, at <u>https://escholarship.org/uc/item/6f26w11m</u>; Brandon Hughes, "Chinese UAV Development and Implications for Joint Operations," *Center for International Maritime Security*, August 22, 2017, at <u>http://cimsec.org/chinese-uav-development-and-implications-for-joint-operations/33474</u>; Elsa Kania, "The PLA's Unmanned Aerial Systems," *China Aerospace Studies Institute*, at

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/Books/PLAs_Unmanned_Aerial_Systems.pdf?ver=2018-12-21-112308-767; and Rick Joe, "China's Growing High-End Military Drone Force," *The Diplomat*, November 27, 2019, at https://thediplomat.com/2019/11/chinas-growing-high-end-military-drone-force/.

⁴⁶ For explicit reference to an ETC Army Intelligence and Reconnaissance Brigade (东部战区情报侦察某旅), see "Army's 'Blade-2017 Queshan' Special Force Exercise: Examination of Comprehensive Combat Capabilities Through Day and Night Confrontation Exercise (陆军 "利刃-2017 确山"特种部队演习: 跨昼夜对抗检验综合侦察作战能力)," *CCTV Network*, September 19, 2017, at http://wap.china.com/act/toutiao/13000655/20170919/31470899.html.

⁴⁷ This unit was previously subordinate to the former General Staff Department Intelligence Department.

⁴⁸ For a general discussion of OBCOM operations, see Yu Shufeng (余署峰), Yang Haifeng (杨海峰), and Zhang Rongrong (张容瑢), "Keep Fighting All Year Round! Exercising 'Fire Eyes' on the Screen (常年保持战斗状态! 他们在方寸荧屏上练就'火眼金睛')," *China Military Network*, August 18, 2017, at <u>http://www.81.cn/jwgz/2017-08/18/content_7722204.htm</u>. For reference to an Eastern Theater Command OBCOM brigade, see Ju Zhenhua (琚振 华), "Reform Acceleration of OBCOM Station in the East China Sea (东海孤岛观通站的'改革加速度')," *PLA Daily*, March 1, 2019, at <u>http://military.people.com.cn/n1/2019/0301/c1011-30951601.html</u>. The ETC Navy OBCOM brigade probably carries an MUCD of 92985 and is headquartered in Xiamen City.

⁴⁹ While unclear, a PLARF UAV regiment may be headquartered in the Jinhua area.

⁵⁰ Zhang Yanfei, "Covering Smuggling with UAVs for Border and Coastal Defense (同外观船只掩护走私 边防无 人机破解谜团)," *Guangzhou Daily*, December 7, 2015, at <u>https://uav.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJS3yv</u>.

⁵¹ For reference to First, Second, and Third Level Duty, see Jin Lilu (金利橦) and Cui Dong (崔东), "A Kind of Readiness Duty Called 'The Gun Doesn't Leave, Ready to Take Off At Any Time' (有种战备值班叫'枪不离身, 随时起飞')," *China Military Network*, February 4, 2017, at <u>http://military.people.com.cn/n1/2017/0204/c1011-29057877.html</u>.

⁵² Among various sources describing actions taken at each readiness level, see "Navy Coastal Defense Combat Preparation Levels (海军岸防兵战斗准备等级)," *PLA Navy Encyclopedia*, June 1, 2017, at <u>https://www.pmume.com/hjbk/nnolw.shtml</u>.



⁵³ Note that this law is generally translating into English as "Anti-Secession Law." However, a more accurate translation of the word "*fenlie* (分裂)" is "split" or "separate." Moreover, Taiwan (ROC) cannot, by definition, commit an act of secession from the PRC because it was never part of the People's Republic of China. On the other hand, Taiwan could opt to legally change its name and constitution, ending its historic relationship with greater China, or the ROC, and thereby split-off from a broadly defined "one China."

⁵⁴ "The Anti-State Splitism Law (反分裂国家法)," *PRC National People's Representative General Assembly*, March 14, 2005, at <u>http://www.npc.gov.cn/wxzl/gongbao/2005-05/08/content_5341734.htm</u>.

⁵⁵ Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019 (Arlington, VA: Department of Defense, 2019), p. 83, at <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf</u>.

⁵⁶ Cao Zhengrong, Sun Longhai, and Yang Yin (eds.), *Informatized Army Operations* (信息化陆军作战), (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 2015), p. 112.

⁵⁷ Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019 (Arlington, VA: Department of Defense, 2019), p. 83, at <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf</u>.

⁵⁸ China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win (Washington, D.C.: Defense Intelligence Agency, 2019), p. v.

⁵⁹ See Xu Lisheng and Wang Tiaoyong (eds.), Research on Port Landing Operations (港口登陆作战研究), (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 2015), pp. 16-271; Wang Yongping (ed.), Space Information Support Operations (空间信息支援作战), (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 2014), pp. 145-190; Zhang Zhiwei and Huang Chuanxian (eds), Research on Operational Theory of Army Aviation (陆军航空兵作战理论研究), (Beijing: National Defense University Press, 2014), pp. 164-202; and Hu Guoqiao (ed.), Research on Army Aviation Tactics (陆军航空兵战术研究), (Beijing: PLA General Staff Department Army Aviation Department, 2013), pp. 92-96; and Huang Bingyue, Wu Shaofeng, and Shou Zhichao (eds.), Research on Command Systems for Amphibious Fleet Operations (两栖作战编队指挥体系研究), (Beijing: Academy of Military Sciences Press, 2013), pp. 3-134.

⁶⁰ Jason Pan, "Virus Outbreak: NSB outlines Wuhan intelligence," *Taipei Times*, May 1, 2020, at <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2020/05/01/2003735604</u>.

⁶¹ Unless otherwise noted, the following section draws from *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019* (Arlington, VA: Department of Defense, 2019), pp. 84-85, at <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf;</u> *2019 National Defense Report* (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), pp. 46-48; and Ian Easton "China's Top Five War Plans," *Project 2049 Institute*, January 6, 2019, at <u>https://project2049.net/2019/01/06/chinas-top-five-war-plans/</u>.

⁶² Unless otherwise noted, the following section draws from Ian Easton, *The Chinese Invasion Threat: Taiwan's Defense and American Strategy in Asia*, (Arlington, VA: Project 2049 Institute, 2017), pp. 67-90.

⁶³ For background, see Ma Ruohu (马若虎), "Deeply Implementing Comprehensive State Security, Strongly Building a Legal Organization System for State Security (深入贯彻落实总体国家安全观 大力健全国家安全法律 制度体系)," *Xinhua News*, December 4, 2019, at <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/2019-12/04/c_1125304062.htm</u>; Zhang Hongzhou (张宏洲), "Counter Spy Law of the People's Republic of China (中华人民共和国反间谍法)," *Ministry of National Defense*, December 7, 2017, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/regulatory/2017-12/07/content_4799261.htm</u>; "State Security Law of the People's Republic of China (中华人民共和国国家安全法)," *Ministry of National Defense*, April 7, 2017, at <u>http://www.81.cn/2017gjaqjyr/2017-04/07/content_7553456.htm</u>; and "Internet Security Law of the People's Republic of China (中华人民共和国网络安全法)," *Office of the CCP*



Central Cyberspace Affairs Commission, November 7, 2016, at <u>http://www.cac.gov.cn/2016-11/07/c_1119867116.htm</u>.

⁶⁴ The last strategy available to the public may be the 2006 National Security Report.

⁶⁵ Republic of China National Defense Report 2019, (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, October 2015), p. 56.

⁶⁶ Among various sources, see *Report to Congress on Implementation of the Taiwan Relations Act* (Washington D.C.: Department of Defense, 1999), at <u>https://web-archive-2017.ait.org.tw/en/20001219-pentagon-report-on-implementation-of-taiwan-relations-act.html;</u> and *Quadrennial Defense Review* (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, 2013), at <u>https://www.ustaiwandefense.com/tdnswp/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2013-Taiwan-Quadrennial-Defense-Review-QDR.pdf</u>.

⁶⁷ Within the general readiness states, sub-levels went from normal to full war: Readiness Condition Five (戰備狀況 五); Readiness Condition Four (戰備狀況四); Readiness Condition Three (戰備狀況三); Readiness Condition Two (戰備狀況二); and Readiness Condition One (戰備狀況一).

⁶⁸ "Regulations on Military Control and Uses of Public-Private Communication Facilities in Preparedness Phases (戰備各階段公民營通信設施支援軍事管制運用辦法)," *R.O.C Ministry of National Defense*, 2006, at <u>https://law.moj.gov.tw/LawClass/LawAll.aspx?PCode=F0070015</u>.

⁶⁹ Among various sources, see "(戰備各階段公民營通信設施支援軍事管制運用辦法)," *R.O.C Laws and Regulations Database*, October 11, 2006, at <u>https://law.moj.gov.tw/LawClass/LawAll.aspx?pcode=F0070015</u>; Lin Hung-chan (林弘展), "Escalation in the South China Sea: ROC Readiness States Delineated (南海風雲急! 國軍戰 備狀況是怎麼區分的!)," *TVBS*, July 7, 2016, at <u>https://news.tvbs.com.tw/ttalk/detail/life/4243</u>; and Wang Chiung-hua (王炯華), "ROC Armed Forces Readiness Levels: 'Peacetime' and 'Wartime' (國軍戰備簡分「平時」 「戰爭」)," *Apple Daily*, December 22, 2003, at

https://tw.appledaily.com/headline/20031222/5NY2Y5Q2DTZABFX7C2SMFEUGOI/.

⁷⁰ According to the ROC Constitution and Martial Law Act, the President may declare martial law, but must be confirmed by the Legislative Yuan. During periods when the legislature is in recess, the President may issue an Emergency Order, but the validity must be confirmed by the Legislative Yuan. During hostilities, the Minister of Defense and Chief of the General Staff would be guided by pre-existing operational plans. See ROC Constitution Article 39 for martial law and Article 43 for emergency order. As a side note, the ROC has the longest recorded history of martial law, with the Temporary Provisions Effective During the Period of Communist Rebellion (動員戡 亂時期臨時條款) lasting from 1948 to 1987. Civil Defense Office, National Police Agency, Ministry of the Interior, "How is the situation of our air defense readiness? (我國防空戰備狀況為何?)."

⁷¹ 2017 National Defense Report (106 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2017), p. 118; 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 59.

⁷² "The Taiwan Relations Act at Forty and U.S.-Taiwan Relations: VTC Speech and Q&A with Her Excellency President Tsai Ing-wen of the Republic of China (Taiwan)," *CSIS*, April 9, 2019, at <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/taiwan-relations-act-forty-and-us-taiwan-relations</u>.

⁷³ 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 59.

⁷⁴ "Keynote Address by Secretary of Defense Mark T. Esper at the Reagan National Defense Forum," U.S. Department of Defense, December 7, 2019, at

https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2038129/keynote-address-by-secretary-ofdefense-mark-t-esper-at-the-reagan-national-def/; and Huang Kuo-lun, "2020 Defense Budget Surges to NT\$358



billion, Indigenous Production Making up NT\$21.8 billion (109 年國防預算大增至 3580 億 國造機艦編 218 億)," *Central News Agency*, August 15, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/201908150157.aspx</u>.

⁷⁵ Note that the expression "large numbers of small things" was first applied to Taiwan's defense capabilities by then Acting Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs David Helvey. See "Prepared Remarks of David Helvey at the U.S.-Taiwan Business Council Defense Industry Conference," *US-Taiwan Business Council*, October 16, 2017, at <u>https://www.us-taiwan.org/wp-</u>content/uploads/2019/12/2017 october16 david helvey dod keynote.pdf.

⁷⁶ 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 59.

⁷⁷ "Description of 2019 'Han Kuang Exercise #35' (「國軍 108 年 『漢光 35 號演習』 規劃」說明)," *R.O.C Ministry of National Defense*, February 27, 2019, at <u>https://www.mnd.gov.tw/Publish.aspx?p=76033&title=%E5%9C%8B%E9%98%B2%E6%B6%88%E6%81%AF& SelectStyle=%E6%96%B0%E8%81%9E%E7%A8%BF</u>.

⁷⁸ 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 68.

⁷⁹ 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 65-66.

⁸⁰ 2019 National Defense Report (108 年國防報告書), (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 66.

⁸¹ Ibid.

⁸² Ts`ai Ling-han (蔡淩漢), "UAV applications in surface warfare (無人飛行載具對艦艇戰術之運用)," *R.O.C Navy Command*, November 21, 2016, at https://navy.mnd.gov.tw/MediaRoom/Paper_Info.aspx?ID=30098&AID=44.

⁸³ "Description of 2018 'Han Kuang Exercise #34' (「國軍 107 年 『漢光 34 號演習』規劃」說明)," R.O.C Ministry of National Defense, April 24, 2018, at <u>https://www.mnd.gov.tw/0101/Publish.aspx?p=75230&title=%E5%9C%8B%E9%98%B2%E6%B6%88%E6%81%</u> AF&SelectStyle=%E6%96%B0%E8%81%9E%E7%A8%BF.

⁸⁴ Chu Ming (朱明), "Han Kuang Exercises: Anti-airborne Exercise and Attacks by Apache and Cobra Helicopters (漢光演習「反空降操演」登場 阿帕契、眼鏡蛇直升機輪番攻擊)," Up Media, June 7, 2018, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=42322</u>; Pi Hsiang (畢翔), "First Deployment of F-16V and Patriot Missiles; Five Highlights in Han Kuang Contingency Runway Exercises (F-16V、愛國者飛彈首度布署 盤點漢光戰備道操演 5 大亮點)," Up Media, May 28, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_i</u> <u>nfo.php?SerialNo=64201&fbclid=IwAR39WyQ8J3i2Zg_ZudfTVFE-4jqaZAJ-xCd9RZ7d7z0ncxleM61bEGNtnkI</u>; T`u Chü-min (涂鉅旻) and Ts`ai Tsung-hsien (蔡宗憲), "Anti-aircraft landing exercise, incorporating civilian power to annihilate enemy (反空機降操演 納編民力殲敵)," *Liberty Times*, June 8, 2018, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/focus/paper/1207157</u>; and Chu Ming (朱明), "Han Kuang Exercises: Anti-airborne Exercise and Attacks by Apache and Cobra Helicopters (漢光演習「反空降操演」登場 阿帕契、眼鏡蛇直升 機輪番攻擊)," Up Media, June 7, 2018, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=42322</u>.

⁸⁵ Hsieh P`ei-ch`en (謝沛宸) and Ch`en Chün-chün (陳俊鈞), "Vertical and Horizontal Sweep to Verify Combat Ability (縱橫掃蕩 驗證戰力)," Youth Daily News, February 2, 2018, at <u>https://www.ydn.com.tw/News/275870;</u> and Liu Ch`eng-chün (劉程鈞), "Lien Yung, verifying joint operations effectiveness (聯勇操演 驗證三軍聯戰效 能)," Youth Daily News, September 28, 2017, at <u>https://www.ydn.com.tw/News/257114</u>.



⁸⁶ Ts`ai Ling-han (蔡淩漢), "UAV applications in surface warfare (無人飛行載具對艦艇戰術之運用)," *R.O.C Navy Command*, November 21, 2016, at https://navy.mnd.gov.tw/MediaRoom/Paper Info.aspx?ID=30098&AID=44.

⁸⁷ Wendell Minnick, *Taiwan Unmanned Aerial Vehicles* (Taipei, Taiwan: CreateSpace Publishing, 2020), available at <u>https://www.amazon.com/TAIWANS-UNMANNED-VEHICLES-WENDELL-MINNICK/dp/1708872353</u>.

⁸⁸ Kuo Wen-liang (郭文良) (ed.), *National Defense Education: Defense Science and Technology (全民國防教育: 國防科技)*, (New Taipei City: New Wun Ching Developmental Publishing, 2014), p. 123.

⁸⁹ "Hung Chueh II UAV System (紅雀二型無人機系統)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>http://210.65.127.128/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product_id=277&catalog=41</u>; Chen Hsin-lun (陳欣倫), "Research on Integration of UAV in the Applications of Marine Corps Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (UAV 納入陸戰隊情監偵運用之研究)," *Navy Professional Journal*, Vol. 51, Issue 2 (April 1, 2017), at <u>https://navy.mnd.gov.tw/Files/Paper/2-</u>

UAV%E7%B4%8D%E5%85%A5%E9%99%B8%E6%88%B0%E9%9A%8A%E6%83%85.pdf; and Ch`eng Chiawen (程嘉文), "NCSIST's Hung Chueh UAV Makes Its Debut (中科院「紅雀」無人機首度亮相)," United Daily News, December 9, 2014, at <u>https://video.udn.com/news/244929</u>.

⁹⁰ "NCSIST Aeronautical Systems Research Division Displays R&D Capabilities with UAVs and Simulators (中科院航空研究所無人機模擬機展示研發能量)," *Defence International*, January 2015, pp. 22-23.

91 Ibid.

⁹² Su Chung-hung (蘇仲泓), "Army Has Serious Flaws in Its UAV Project Without Proper Airport and Low Flight Hours (未設置合適機場、飛行時數過低陸軍無人機規劃出現嚴重缺失)," *Storm Media*, August 3, 2018, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/472067</u>.

⁹³ Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Hung Chueh UAV Is Useful and Will Be Used Across Branches Jointly in Army and Navy (紅雀無人機超管用 將擴大由陸軍及海軍跨軍種聯合運用)," *Liberty Times*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2764005</u>.

⁹⁴ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Used in Multiple Branches, Hung Chueh UAVs Will Have Training Team in Army (跨 軍種聯合運用 陸軍將設紅雀無人機訓練班隊)," *Central News Agency*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/201904190149.aspx</u>.

⁹⁵ Chou Szu-yu (周思宇), "Patrol, Disaster Relief, Reconnaissance; NCSIST Is Organizing UAV Squadrons (巡防 、救災、偵蒐 中科院籌建無人機隊)," *Liberty Times*, December 10, 2014, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/837813</u>.

⁹⁶ Lu Chao-lung (呂昭隆), "LY Budget Center: With Many UAV Accident, Military Needs to Improve Training and Maintenance (立院預算中心指國軍無人機頻失事 訓練及維修要加強)," *China Times*, November 13, 2018, at <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20181113002646-260417?chdtv</u>.

⁹⁷ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Used in Multiple Branches, Hung Chueh UAVs Will Have Training Team in Army (跨 軍種聯合運用 陸軍將設紅雀無人機訓練班隊)," *Central News Agency*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/201904190149.aspx</u>.

⁹⁸ Lu Chao-lung (呂昭隆), "LY Budget Center: With Many UAV Accident, Military Needs to Improve Training and Maintenance (立院預算中心指國軍無人機頻失事 訓練及維修要加強)," *China Times*, November 13, 2018, at <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20181113002646-260417?chdtv</u>.



⁹⁹ Li Ch`eng-ju (李承儒), "TADTE Closed with Demonstration of National Defense Capabilities and Giant Growth of Visitors (展現國防實力,參觀人數大幅成長,台北國際航太暨國防工業展圓滿落幕)," Carture, August 18, 2019, at https://www.carture.com.tw/topic/article/6923-

%E5%B1%95%E7%8F%BE%E5%9C%8B%E9%98%B2%E5%AF%A6%E5%8A%9B%EF%BC%8C%E5%8F% 83%E8%A7%80%E4%BA%BA%E6%95%B8%E5%A4%A7%E5%B9%85%E6%88%90%E9%95%B7%EF%BC %8C%E5%8F%B0%E5%8C%97%E5%9C%8B%E9%9A%9B%E8%88%AA%E5%A4%AA%E6%9A%A8%E5% 9C%8B%E9%98%B2%E5%B7%A5%E6%A5%AD%E5%B1%95%E5%9C%93%E6%BB%BF%E8%90%BD%E 5%B9%95.

100 Chang Kuo-wei (張國威), "New Teng Yun UAV Can Carry Missiles and May Be Produced in December (新騰 雲無人機可掛彈 拚 12 月出廠)," China Times, August 15, 2019, at https://www.chinatimes.com/newspapers/20190815000147-260301?chdtv.

¹⁰¹ David Axe, "Will Taiwan's Suicide Drones Make a Difference If China Invades?," National Interest, March 19, 2020, at https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/will-taiwans-suicide-drones-make-difference-if-china-invades-<u>134607</u>.

¹⁰² Hu Chih-kai (胡智凱), "Real Angel Has Fallen: Indigenous Developed Automatic Weapon 'Fire Cardinal' (全面 攻佔真實版! 國產自主武器「火紅雀」!)," U Media, August 22, 2019, at

https://www.umedia.world/news details.php?n=201908221350172583; and Hsiao Chieh-yun (蕭介雲), "Four Highlights in TADTE Show Results of Autonomous National Defense (航太國防展四大亮點 大秀國防自主成果)," The Journalist, August 29, 2019, at

https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=&i=TXT20190822111442NWG.

¹⁰³ Kuo Wen-liang (郭文良) (ed.), National Defense Education: Defense Science and Technology (全民國防教育: 國防科技), (New Taipei City: New Wun Ching Developmental Publishing, 2014), p. 123. See also Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政), "Army Albatross UAV Went Missing in Airspace of Ali Mountain (陸軍銳鳶無人機 阿里山空域失蹤)," United Daily News, October 28, 2016, at https://video.udn.com/news/584941.

104 Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Teng Yun UAV will be Mass Produced, Air Force Will Establish First UAV Recon Squadron (騰雲機將量產 空軍首成立無人機偵察中隊)," Liberty Times, May 28, 2017, at https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2081960; and Kuo Wen-liang [郭文良] (ed.), National Defense Education: Defense Science and Technology (全民國防教育: 國防科技) (New Taipei City: New Wun Ching Developmental Publishing, 2014), p. 123.

¹⁰⁵ Wang Ming-ta (王明達), "Maritime Tactical Reconnaissance Group Is Established (海上戰術偵搜大隊編成)," Youth Daily News, September 2, 2017, at https://www.ydn.com.tw/News/252377.

106 Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Report from the Military: Albatross UAV Crashed into the Sea; 7 Crashes in 7 Years (軍 方報告曝光: 銳鳶無人機今年1月墜海7年摔掉7架)," Liberty Times, April 19, 2019, at https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2763908.

¹⁰⁷ While personnel details have not been entirely disclosed, the MTRG reportedly planned to have 15 Rui Yuan operators by August 2019 (nine beginner, five intermediate, and one advanced). See You Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Used in Multiple Branches, Hung Chueh UAVs Will Have Training Team in Army (跨軍種聯合運用 陸軍將設紅 雀無人機訓練班隊)," Central News Agency, April 19, 2019, at

https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/201904190149.aspx; and Yang Chia-ying (楊佳穎), "Navy Demonstrated Operations and Take-off/Landing of Albatross UAV for the First Time (海軍秀銳鳶無人機操作 起降畫面首度 曝光)," China Times, January 24, 2019, at https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20190124002097-260417?chdtv.

¹⁰⁸ "Chung Shyang Tactical UAV System (中翔戰術型無人機系統)," National Chung-Shan Institute of Science & Technology, at http://www.ncsist.org.tw/upload/G Product Catelog Images 635666013438584342.pdf.



¹⁰⁹ Su Chung-hung (蘇仲泓), "Strengthening Asymmetrical Combat Capabilities; Navy Rui Yuan UAV's Take-off and Landing Are Exposed for the First Time (強化不對稱戰力建構!海軍「銳鳶」無人機起降首次對外曝光)," *Storm Media*, January 24, 2019, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/866415</u>.

¹¹⁰ Ibid.

¹¹¹ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Used in Multiple Branches, Hung Chueh UAVs Will Have Training Team in Army (跨軍種聯合運用 陸軍將設紅雀無人機訓練班隊)," *Central News Agency*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/201904190149.aspx</u>.

¹¹² Multiple countries have reportedly expressed their interests in procuring the Rui Yuan system and one of them (possibly the Philippines) wished to use it for monitoring activities of the Islamic State in the region. In August 2015, eight delegates from Scientific and Technological Research Council of Turkey visited NCSIST and expressed interest in purchasing the turbofan engine in Rui Yuan and *Hsiung Feng*-IIE missiles. Malaysia's security agencies reportedly made a technology transfer deal of Rui Yuan UAVs with NCSIST for missions like combating piracy, smuggling, escort, and border patrol. See Chu Ming (朱明), "Albatross UAV of NCSIST Has Market in Malaysia (中科院銳鳶無人機獲馬來西亞訂單)," *Up Media*, October 31, 2016, at

<u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=6435;</u> Chu Ming (朱明), "Turkish Scientists Visited NCSIST and Were Interested in the Engine of HF-2E Missile (土耳其科學家密赴中科院 相中雄二 E 飛彈引擎)," *Storm Media*, October 5, 2015, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/67979;</u> and Chu Ming (朱明), "Sale of Rui Yuan UAV to the Middle East May Raise the Concern of IS Revenge Against Taiwan (擔心 IS 報復台灣 銳鳶無人機出售中東兩難)," *Storm Media*, August 16, 2015, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/62705</u>.

¹¹³ T`u Chü-minn (涂鉅旻), "Albatross' Combat Capabilities Are Discounted with Lack of Professionals and Training Space (缺人才缺訓練空域 銳鳶戰力打折)," *Liberty Times*, August 3, 2018, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1221572</u>.

¹¹⁴ "Report of the 2020 Budget Evaluation of the Ministry of National Defense," *Legislative Yuan*, at <u>https://www.ly.gov.tw/Pages/ashx/File.ashx?FilePath=~/File/Attach/191920/File_255980.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁵ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Military Completed the Improvement Project for Albatross UAV Team to Enhance Reliability (提升銳鳶 UAV 可靠度 軍方完成全機隊改善方案)," *Central News Agency*, May 17, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/202005170123.aspx</u>.

¹¹⁶ Keoni Everington, "Taiwan Building Fleet of Kamikaze Drones to Counter Attack by China," *Taiwan News*, October 21, 2019, at <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3800110</u>; and George Liao, "Taiwan Military to Spend NT\$80 billion on Anti-radiation Drone Fleet," *Taiwan News*, June 19, 2019, at <u>https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3727728</u>.

¹¹⁷ Hung Che-Cheng (洪哲政), "Entire System of Indigenous Strike UAV Revealed for First Time: Chien Hsiang can Cross the Sea to Smash Enemy Positions (國產攻擊無人機全系統首曝光 劍翔能跨海直搗敵陣地)," *United Daily News*, August 14, 2019, at https://udn.com/news/story/10930/3988084.

¹¹⁸ Ibid. See also Lee Szu-ping (李思平), "Indigenous Anti-radiation Unmanned Combat Vehicle: NCSIST's Secret Weapon (國造反輻射無人武裝載具: 中科院保密到家的武器)," *Defense Technology Monthly*, August 18, 2017, at <u>https://www.dtmdatabase.com/News.aspx?id=583</u>; and Wang Chiung-hua(王炯華), "Anti-radiation Drone Attacks Enemy Radar; NCSIST: 104 UAVs Will Be Produced in 6 Years (反輻射無人機專攻敵雷達千里眼 中科院: 6年生產 104 架)," *Apple Daily*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://tw.appledaily.com/politics/20190814/CLN40C7HQLY3GDGHLFYTIHLBMI/</u>.



¹¹⁹ Chang Kuo-wei(張國威), "Chien Hsiang UAV of Taiwan's Military Can Counter China's S-400 (國軍劍翔無人 機 反制陸 S-400)," *China Times*, August 15, 2019, at <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/newspapers/20190815000143-</u>260301?chdtv.

¹²⁰ Chu Ming (朱明), "Anti-Radiation UAVs Have No Buyer; Rotary Engine Becomes Popular Product of NCSIST (反輻射無人攻擊機沒訂單「轉子引擎」意外成中科院主力產品)," *Up Media*, February 22, 2017, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=12591</u>.

¹²¹ Ibid.

¹²² Wu Ming-chieh (吳明杰), "Chien Hsiang UAV Passed IOC; Taiwan's Military Is Capable of Destroying Chinese Radars (「劍翔」反輻射無人機通過作戰測評 國軍握有摧毀對岸雷達能力)," *Storm Media*, October 2, 2017, at https://www.storm.mg/article/338432; Ch'eng Chia-wen (程嘉文), "UAV Across the Strait Has the Same Origin? This Is the Favorite of Military Fans (兩岸無人機 原來同血統? 但讓軍事迷愛到搏命的是這款)," *United Daily News*, August 15, 2019, at <u>https://theme.udn.com/theme/story/6773/3989797</u>.

¹²³ T`u Chü-min (涂鉅旻), "104 Anti-radiation Drones 'Chien Hsiang' Will Be Mass-produced (反輻射無人機「劍翔」量產 104架)," *Liberty Times*, August 15, 2019, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1310767</u>. See also Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政), "Expert: Chien Hsiang UAV Poses Limited Threat to Ships and Needs to Upgrade Power System (專家: 劍翔無人機對艦艇威脅有限 還需要升級動力)," *United Daily News*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://udn.com/news/story/10930/3989791</u>.

¹²⁴ Hung Che-chen (洪哲政), "NCSIST: 104 Chien Hsiang UAVs Will Be Mass-produced and Deployed to Air Force Air Defense Troops (中科院: 劍翔無人機量産 104架 部署空軍防空部隊)," *United Daily News*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://udn.com/news/story/10930/3989102</u>; and Hsiao Chieh-yun(蕭介雲), "Four Highlights in TADTE Show Results of Autonomous National Defense (航太國防展四大亮點 大秀國防自主成果)," *The Journalist*, August 29, 2019, at <u>https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=&i=TXT20190822111442NWG</u>.

¹²⁵ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Chien Hsiang UAV Supports Asymmetrical Operations and Can Attack Chinese Radars (劍翔無人機支持不對稱作戰 能攻擊對岸搜索雷達)," *Central News Agency*, August 26, 2019, at <u>https://newtalk.tw/news/view/2019-08-26/290636</u>.

¹²⁶ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Exhibition of Chien Hsiang UAV and Its Launcher; 104 UAVs Will Be Produced in 6 Years (劍翔無人機及發射載具亮相 6 年生產 104 架)," *Central News Agency*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/aipl/201908140228.aspx</u>.

¹²⁷ Hsiao Chieh-yun (蕭介雲), "Four Highlights in TADTE Show Results of Autonomous National Defense (航太 國防展四大亮點 大秀國防自主成果)," *The Journalist*, August 29, 2019, at https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=&i=TXT20190822111442NWG.

¹²⁸ Chu Ming (朱明), "NCSIST's Teng Yun UAV Gets New Engine, Same as U.S. Military's MQ-9 Reaper (中科院 騰雲無人機換新引擎 與美軍服役的 MQ-9 「死神」 同級)," *Up Media*, May 25, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=63974</u>.

¹²⁹ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "New Teng Yun Large UAV First Revealed, Begins R&D Evaluation Next January (新型騰雲大型無人機首次亮相 明年 1 月研發測評)," *Central News Agency*, August 14, 2019, at https://www.Agency, August 14, 2019, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/201908140203.aspx. See also Chu Ming (朱明), "Air Force Initiated the Procedure of Procuring 4 U.S. MQ-9 Reaper UAV Worth over 5 Billion (首批 4 架逾 50 億! 空軍啟動向美採購 MQ-9 死神無人機建案程序)," *Up Media*, May 12, 2020, at https://www.upmedia.mg/news info.php?SerialNo=87043.



¹³⁰ Yu Kai-hsiang (游凱翔), "New Teng Yun Large UAV First Revealed, Begins R&D Evaluation Next January (新型騰雲大型無人機首次亮相 明年 1 月研發測評)," *Central News Agency*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/201908140203.aspx</u>; and Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Teng Yun UAV will be Mass Produced, Air Force Will Establish First UAV Recon Squadron (騰雲機將量產 空軍首成立無人機偵察中隊)," *Liberty Times*, May 28, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2081960</u>.

¹³¹ "Tsai Announced Mass-production of Teng Yun UAV That Can Execute Electronic Warfare, Jamming, Covering, and Bombing Enemy (蔡英文宣布「騰雲機」量產 無人機電戰干擾掩護對敵轟炸)," *ETToday*, December 29, 2017, at <u>https://www.ettoday.net/news/20171229/1082779.htm</u>; and Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Teng Yun UAV Will Be Mass-produced; Air Force Establishes UAV Reconnaissance Squadron for the First Time (騰雲 機將量產 空軍首成立無人機偵察中隊)," *Liberty Times*, May 28, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2081960</u>.

¹³² Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政), "MND Denied the Long March Project Designed to Fly into Mainland China (長征 計畫要飛進大陸? 國防部急滅火)," *United Daily News*, December 23, 2013, at <u>https://sunponyboy.pixnet.net/blog/post/333885593-</u>

<u>%E9%95%B7%E5%BE%81%E8%A8%88%E7%95%AB%E8%A6%81%E9%A3%9B%E9%80%B2%E5%A4%A</u> <u>7%E9%99%B8%EF%BC%9F%E5%9C%8B%E9%98%B2%E9%83%A8%E6%80%A5%E6%BB%85%E7%81%</u> <u>AB</u>.

¹³³ Wang Chiung-hua(王烱華), "Development of Surveillance Aircraft Worth 3 Billion Is Not Favored by Air Force for Lacking Combat Capability (30 億研發偵察機 空軍不買嫌沒武力)," *Apple Daily*, December 23, 2013, at <u>https://tw.appledaily.com/headline/daily/20131223/35526757</u>.

¹³⁴ Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "NCSIST Displayed Strategic UAV for the First Time (中科院戰略型無人機 首度公開 亮相)," *Liberty Times*, August 10, 2015, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/1408072</u>.

¹³⁵ Yang Cheng-yu(羊正鈺), "NCSIST-developed Large UAV Is Expected to Be Mass-produced and Deployed to Taiwan's Air Force to Establish 'Reconnaissance Squadron' (中科院研發「大型無人機」可望量產,在台灣空 軍成立「偵察中隊」)," *The News Lens*, May 30, 2017, at <u>https://www.thenewslens.com/article/69497</u>.

¹³⁶ Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "With Upgraded Technology, Teng Yun UAV Becomes Electronic Warfare Jammer (技術再升級! 騰雲機成為電戰干擾機)," *Liberty Times*, March 6, 2017, at https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/1994573.

¹³⁷ Hsiao Chieh-yun (蕭介雲), "Teng Yun UAV 2.0 Leaps Forward: Information Across the Strait Will Be Easily Grasped (騰雲無人機 2.0 版大躍進,輕鬆掌握對岸敵情)," *The Journalist*, June 6, 2019, at https://www.storm.mg/article/1358213.

¹³⁸ Chang Kuo-wei (張國威), "New Teng Yun UAV Can Carry Missiles and May Be Produced in December (新騰 雲無人機可掛彈 拚 12 月出廠)," *China Times*, August 15, 2019, at

<u>https://www.chinatimes.com/newspapers/20190815000147-260301?chdtv</u>; and Hsiao Chieh-yun(蕭介雲), "Teng Yun UAV 2.0 Leaps Forward: Information Across the Strait Will Be Easily Grasped (騰雲無人機 2.0 版大躍進, 輕鬆掌握對岸敵情)," *The Journalist*, June 6, 2019, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/1358213</u>.

¹³⁹ Hsiao Chieh-yun (蕭介雲), "Four Highlights in TADTE Show Results of Autonomous National Defense (航太 國防展四大亮點 大秀國防自主成果)," *The Journalist*, August 29, 2019, at <u>https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=&i=TXT20190822111442NWG</u>.

¹⁴⁰ Chu Ming (朱明), "Air-to-surface Weapon Test of Albatross UAV Failed; Wan Chi Rockets Could Not Leave the Launcher (銳鳶無人機的空對地武器測試又凸槌萬戟火箭彈未順利啟動離架)," *Up Media*, September 26, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=72063</u>.



¹⁴¹ Hsiao Chieh-yun(蕭介雲), "Teng Yun UAV 2.0 Leaps Forward: Information Across the Strait Will Be Easily Grasped (騰雲無人機 2.0 版大躍進,輕鬆掌握對岸敵情)," *The Journalist*, June 6, 2019, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/1358213</u>.

¹⁴² 2019 National Defense Report (Taipei, Taiwan: Ministry of National Defense, R.O.C., September 2019), p. 76.

¹⁴³ Ibid.

¹⁴⁴ Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "Military Reveals the Development of Chien Bing UAV Catapulted on Ships and Recovered Accurately (軍方自曝發展「尖兵」型無人機 艦載彈射可精準回收)," *Liberty Times*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2763874</u>.

¹⁴⁵ Ch'eng Yen-hao (程彥豪) and Liu Chia-wei (劉家偉), "Taiwan's Military Confirms the Addition of Maritime Chien Bing Drones to Overcome Radar Blind Spots for Warships (國軍首證實!將添加海用「尖兵」無人機 克服軍艦雷達死角)," *SETN*, April 19, 2019, at <u>https://www.setn.com/News.aspx?NewsID=529510</u>.

¹⁴⁶ Chu Ming (朱明), "'Fire Cardinal' Focuses on Defeating the Enemy on the Beaches; NCSIST Chi Chun Project Develops Small Suicide Drones (「火紅雀」主攻灘岸殲敵 中科院「奇隼專案」研發小型自殺式無人機)," *Up Media*, June 26, 2020, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=90328</u>.

¹⁴⁷ Thomas G. Mahnken, Travis Sharp, and Grace B. Kim, *Deterrence by Detection: A Key Role for Unmanned Aircraft Systems in Great Power Competition* (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, April 2020), at <u>https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/deterrence-by-detection-a-key-role-for-unmanned-aircraft-systems-in-great-power-competition</u>.

¹⁴⁸ Thomas G. Mahnken, Travis Sharp, and Grace B. Kim, *Deterrence by Detection: A Key Role for Unmanned Aircraft Systems in Great Power Competition* (Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, April 2020), p. 6, at <u>https://csbaonline.org/research/publications/deterrence-by-detection-a-key-role-for-unmanned-aircraft-systems-in-great-power-competition</u>.

¹⁴⁹ For example, see Ian Easton and Randall Schriver, "Standing Watch: Taiwan and Maritime Awareness in the Western Pacific," *Project 2049 Institute*, December 16, 2014, at <u>https://project2049.net/2014/12/16/standing-watch-taiwan-and-maritime-domain-awareness-in-the-western-pacific/;</u> and Mark A. Stokes, "Revolutionizing Taiwan's Security: Leveraging C4ISR for traditional and non-traditional challenges," *Project 2049 Institute*, February 19, 2010, at <u>https://project2049.net/2010/02/19/revolutionizing-taiwans-security-leveraging-c4isr-for-traditional-and-non-traditional-challenges/.</u>

¹⁵⁰ For a recent example, see Lo Wen-ch'eng (羅文成) and Hsü Shih-ming (許世明), "Exploring the Application of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles in ROC Military Disaster Relief Missions (*無人飛行載具運用於國軍救災任務之探討*)," *ROC Air Force Studies Bimonthly*, October 2019, pp. 93-110.

¹⁵¹ For reporting on possible future acquisition, see Chu Ming (朱明), "Air Force Initiated the Procedure of Procuring 4 US MQ-9 Reaper UAV Worth over 5 Billion (首批 4 架逾 50 億! 空軍啟動向美採購 MQ-9 死神無 人機建案程序)," *Up Media*, May 12, 2020, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=87043</u>.

¹⁵² The four multilateral export control regimes are the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG); the Australia Group (AG); the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR); and the Wassenaar Arrangement (WA).

¹⁵³ "Taiwan Export Control Information," U.S. Department of Commerce Bureau of Industry and Security, accessed June 10, 2020, at <u>https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/all-articles/220-eco-country-pages/1155-taiwan-export-control-information</u>.



¹⁵⁴ "Export Control (SHTC)," *Ministry of Economic Affairs Bureau of Foreign Trade*, accessed June 10, 2020, at <u>https://www.trade.gov.tw/english/Pages/List.aspx?nodeID=298</u>.

¹⁵⁵ Lester Ross et al., "China Publishes Draft Export Control Law," *WilmerHale*, January 15, 2020, at https://www.wilmerhale.com/en/insights/client-alerts/20200115-china-publishes-draft-export-control-law-
 :~:text=China's current export control legal, the Foreign Trade Law (rev.&text=China is currently a member, namely, the Nuclear Suppliers Group.

¹⁵⁶ This is an important concept. All export control regimes are voluntary. The only enforcement mechanism is the member governments themselves. Breaches of MTCR guidelines may be met with sanctions by the member states, if they choose to do so. Thus, the strength of multilateral control regimes is really in the shared dialogue and coordination of each member's internal export control laws. In that sense, following MTCR guidelines and being an MTCR member make very little difference as far as enforcement mechanisms and ensuring end-use agreements are adhered to.

¹⁵⁷ "Guidelines for Sensitive Missile-Relevant Transfers," *Missile Technology Control Regime*, accessed June 10, 2020, at https://mtcr.info/guidelines-for-sensitive-missile-relevant-transfers/.

¹⁵⁸ "MTCR Guidelines and the Equipment, Software, and Technology Annex," *Missile Technology Control Regime*, accessed June 10, 2020, at <u>https://mtcr.info/mtcr-guidelines/</u>.

159 Ibid.

¹⁶⁰ The reforms allow UAVs to be sold as Direct Commercial Sales (DCS), rather than FMS, cutting down on USG involvement and streamlining the process. The new policy also called for adjustment to what type of capabilities designate the UAVs as "strike enabled," eliminating laser-designator tech as an indicator. See Aaron Mehta, "Trump admin rolls out new rules for weapon, drone sales abroad," *DefenseNews*, April 19, 2018, at <a href="https://www.defensenews.com/news/pentagon-congress/2018/04/19/trump-admin-rolls-out-new-rules-for-weapon-drone-sales-abroad/?utm_medium=Socialflow&utm_source=Twitter.

¹⁶¹ Adding the variable of speed to the classification system, more than payload and distance, has been recommended as an avenue to making this adjustment. See Christopher Ford, "The Case for Reforming the Missile Technology Control Regime," *U.S. Department of State*, February 12, 2019, at <u>https://www.state.gov/the-case-for-reforming-the-missile-technology-control-regime/</u>.

¹⁶² "Guidelines for Sensitive Missile-Relevant Transfers," *Missile Technology Control Regime*, accessed June 10, 2020, at <u>https://mtcr.info/guidelines-for-sensitive-missile-relevant-transfers/</u>.

¹⁶³ "Unmanned Target Drone Project (專案無人靶機)," *Grand Wing Servo-tech Co., Ltd*, at <u>https://gwsus.com/gws_com_tw_www/chinese/product/airfly/uav.htm#2004%E5%8F%B0%E4%B8%AD%E8%87</u> <u>%AA%E5%8B%95%E5%8C%96%E5%B7%A5%E6%A5%AD%E5%A4%A7%E5%B1%95%E6%9A%A8%E8%</u>BB%8D%E6%B0%91%E9%9B%99%E7%94%A8%E7%A7%91%E6%8A%80%E7%89%B9%E5%B1%95.

¹⁶⁴ Ibid.

¹⁶⁵ "Design of Flamingo Target Drone (火鶴靶機設計技術)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>https://duc.ncsist.org.tw/industry_entrust_tech.aspx?n=587&sn=600&id=2944</u>.

¹⁶⁶ "Spark Target Drone," Official Channel of National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology, *Youtube*, February 23, 2017, at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WgKN3l0wFz8</u>.

¹⁶⁷ "NCSIST Visit (國家中山科學研究院參訪活動)," *Taiwan Electromagnetic Industry-Academia Consortium*, No. 25, April 2017, at <u>http://temiac.ee.ntu.edu.tw/files/archive/1370_235f3720.pdf</u>.



¹⁶⁸ "Tian Cheng Target Drone (天成靶機)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at http://www.ncsist.org.tw/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product id=354&catalog=45.

¹⁶⁹ "Design of Flamingo Target Drone (火鶴靶機設計技術)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>https://duc.ncsist.org.tw/industry_entrust_tech.aspx?n=587&sn=600&id=2944</u>; and "Target Drone Project," *Grand Wing Servo-Tech Co., Ltd.*, at

 $\frac{https://gwsus.com/gws_com_tw_www/chinese/product/airfly/uav.htm#2004\%E5\%8F\%B0\%E4\%B8\%AD\%E8\%87}{\%AA\%E5\%8B\%95\%E5\%8C\%96\%E5\%B7\%A5\%E6\%A5\%AD\%E5\%A4\%A7\%E5\%B1\%95\%E6\%9A\%A8\%E8\%}BB\%8D\%E6\%B0\%91\%E9\%9B\%99\%E7\%94\%A8\%E7\%A7\%91\%E6\%8A\%80\%E7\%89\%B9\%E5\%B1\%95.$

¹⁷⁰ "Spark Target Drone (虹弧靶機)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>http://www.ncsist.org.tw/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product_id=283&catalog=41</u>.

¹⁷¹ "Tian-Chen Drone," Official Channel of National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology, *YouTube*, February 23, 2017, at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KHiXYeAoHRo</u>.

¹⁷² "Unmanned Target Drone Project (專案無人靶機)," *Grand Wing Servo-tech Co., Ltd*, at <u>https://gwsus.com/gws_com_tw_www/chinese/product/airfly/uav.htm#2004%E5%8F%B0%E4%B8%AD%E8%87</u> <u>%AA%E5%8B%95%E5%8C%96%E5%B7%A5%E6%A5%AD%E5%A4%A7%E5%B1%95%E6%9A%A8%E8%</u> BB%8D%E6%B0%91%E9%9B%99%E7%94%A8%E7%A7%91%E6%8A%80%E7%89%B9%E5%B1%95.

¹⁷³ "Spark Target Drone (虹弧靶機)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>http://www.ncsist.org.tw/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product_id=283&catalog=41</u>.

¹⁷⁴ "Tian Cheng Target Drone (天成靶機)," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>http://www.ncsist.org.tw/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product_id=354&catalog=45</u>.

¹⁷⁵ "Report of the 2019 Budget Evaluation of the Ministry of National Defense," *Legislative Yuan*, at https://www.ly.gov.tw/Pages/ashx/File.ashx?FilePath=~/File/Attach/179732/File_217058.pdf.

¹⁷⁶ "Report of the 2020 Budget Evaluation of the Ministry of National Defense," *Legislative Yuan*, at https://www.ly.gov.tw/Pages/ashx/File.ashx?FilePath=~/File/Attach/191920/File_255980.pdf.

¹⁷⁷ Pi Hsiang (畢翔), "Teng Yun UAV Mass-produced by the Military Can Group Air Surveillance Team in 3 Years (最快 3 年 軍方量產「騰雲無人機」可組空中偵察隊)," *Up Media*, May 29, 2017, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=18012</u>.

¹⁷⁸ J. Michael Cole, "Taiwanese Military Unveils New Equipment at Defense Trade Show," *Taiwan Sentinel*, August 17, 2017, at <u>https://sentinel.tw/taiwan-tadte-2017-new/</u>.

¹⁷⁹ Hu Chih-K`ai (胡智凱), "Real Angel Has Fallen: Indigenous Developed Automatic Weapon 'Fire Cardinal' (全面攻佔真實版!國產自主武器「火紅雀」!)," *U Media*, August 22, 2019, at <u>https://www.umedia.world/news_details.php?n=201908221350172583</u>.

¹⁸⁰ Chu Ming (朱明), "New Teng Yun UAV Won't Use U.S. Equipment and Tends to Use Indigenous Thermal Imager and Photoelectric Sensor (新版騰雲無人機不採美軍現役裝備 前端熱顯像光電追蹤系統以自製為主)," *Up Media*, August 17, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=69482</u>; and Yu K`ai-hsiang (游 凱翔), "New Large Teng Yun UAV Made Debut and Will Have Development Tests Next January (新型騰雲大型 無人機首次亮相 明年 1 月研發測評)," *Central News Agency*, August 14, 2019, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/201908140203.aspx</u>.

¹⁸¹ Hsiao Chieh-yün (蕭介雲), "NCSIST Anti-Radiation UAV Tops the World (中科院反輻射無人機 傲視全球)," *The Journalist*, August 31, 2017, at <u>https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=08&i=TXT20170823172222DPQ</u>; Wu Ming-chieh (吳明杰), "Chien



Hsiang UAV Passed IOC; Taiwan's Military Is Capable of Destroying Chinese Radars (「劍翔」反輻射無人機通 過作戰測評 國軍握有摧毀對岸雷達能力)," *Storm Media*, October 2, 2017, at <u>https://www.storm.mg/article/338432</u>.

¹⁸² David Axe, "Will Taiwan's Suicide Drones Make a Difference If China Invades?," *National Interest*, March 19, 2020, at <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/will-taiwans-suicide-drones-make-difference-if-china-invades-134607</u>; Hu Chih-K'ai (胡智凱), "Real Angel Has Fallen: Indigenous Developed Automatic Weapon 'Fire Cardinal' (全面攻佔真實版! 國產自主武器「火紅雀」!)," *U Media*, August 22, 2019, at <u>https://www.umedia.world/news_details.php?n=201908221350172583</u>; and Hsiao Chieh-yün (蕭介雲), "Four Highlights in TADTE Show Results of Autonomous National Defense (航太國防展四大亮點 大秀國防自主成果)," *The Journalist*, August 29, 2019, at https://www.new7.com.tw/NewsView.aspx?t=&i=TXT20190822111442NWG.

¹⁸³ Lü Chao-lung (呂昭隆), "LY Budget Center: With Many UAV Accident, Military Needs to Improve Training and Maintenance (立院預算中心指國軍無人機頻失事 訓練及維修要加強)," *China Times*, November 13, 2018, at <u>https://www.chinatimes.com/realtimenews/20181113002646-260417?chdtv</u>.

184 Ibid.

¹⁸⁵ Chu Ming (朱明), "NCSIST Teng Yun UAV Has New Engines at the Same Level of U.S. MQ-9 Reaper Engines (中科院騰雲無人機換新引擎 與美軍服役的 MQ-9「死神」 同級)," Up Media, May 25, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=63974</u>.

¹⁸⁶ Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政), "Legislator Adjusted Disclosure That Chien Hsiang Project Will Produce 104 UAVs with NT\$ 15 Billion (立委調整披露口徑 劍翔案 150 億生產 104 架)," *United Daily News*, September 1, 2019, at <u>https://udn.com/news/story/10930/4022404</u>.

¹⁸⁷ Chu Ming (朱明), "'Fire Cardinal' Focuses on Defeating the Enemy on the Beaches; NCSIST Chi Chun Project Develops Small Suicide Drones (「火紅雀」主攻灘岸殲敵 中科院「奇隼專案」研發小型自殺式無人機)," *Up Media*, June 26, 2020, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=90328</u>.

¹⁸⁸ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "Japan Reveals Four PLA Warships Sailing Through Waters East of Taiwan; Taiwan's MND Monitors Them Closely (日公布共軍4軍艦航經台灣東部 國防部監偵)," *Central News Agency*, March 19, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202003190478.aspx</u>.

¹⁸⁹ Lin K`o-lun - (林克倫), "China Confirms that Liaoning Carrier Has Passed Bashi Channel (中國證實遼寧號航 艦已通過巴士海峽)," *Central News Agency*, April 13, 2020, at

https://www.cna.com.tw/news/acn/202004130305.aspx; and "Navy's Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Task Group Organized a Trans-theater Mobile Training (海军辽宁舰航母编队组织跨区机动训练)," Xinhua News, April 13, 2020, at http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2020-04/13/c_1125849765.htm.

¹⁹⁰ Mou Tsung-han and Chang Shu-ling (繆宗翰、張淑伶), "PLA Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Finishes a High-sea Trans-theater Training Lasting for Nearly a Month and Returns to Qingdao (共軍遼寧艦結束近 1 個月遠海跨區訓練 返回青島)," *Central News Agency*, May 1, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/acn/202005010241.aspx; "71 Anniversary of PLA Navy: The Latest Footage of Training in the Sea by Two Aircraft Carrier Is Disclosed (人民海 军成立 71 周年:双航母海上训练最新画面曝光)," *Global Times*, April 24, 2020, at https://mil.huanqiu.com/article/3xxge3bZUfo; and "Liaoning Aircraft Carrier Group Finished a High-sea Trans-theater Mobile Training (辽宁舰航母编队完成远海跨区机动训练)," Xinhua News, May 1, 2020, at http://www.xinhuanet.com/mil/2020-05/01/c 1210600714.htm.



¹⁹¹ Wang Chenghung (王承中), "PLA Aircraft Flew over Bashi Channel; MND Watched Closely (共機飛越巴士海峽國防部:嚴密掌握)," *Central News Agency*, January 23, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202001230101.aspx.

¹⁹² Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA Aircraft Flew Around Taiwan Again; Taiwanese Military's F-16 Flew Alongside and Monitored Them with Missile Loaded (共機又繞台飛行 國軍 F-16 掛載實彈監控伴飛)," *Central News Agency*, February 9, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202002095005.aspx</u>; "ETC Spokesperson Makes a Statement on China's Naval and Air Force Military Readiness Patrols (东部战区发言人就 我海空兵力战备巡航发表谈话)," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, February 9, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/topnews/2020-02/09/content_4860039.htm</u>.

¹⁹³ Ch'en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA Aircraft Crossed the Taiwan Strait Median Line to Harass Taiwan; F-16 Scrambled and Chased Them Away (共機擾台曾逾越海峽中線 F-16 升空驅離)," *Central News Agency*, February 10, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202002105015.aspx</u>; Zhang Shiming (张诗梦), "The Eastern Theatre Command Conducts Joint Naval and Air Exercises in Maritime Area Southeast of Taiwan Island (东部战区 部队在台岛东南部海域实施海空兵力联合演练)," *PRC Ministry of National Defense*, February 10, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/topnews/2020-02/10/content_4860143.htm</u>.

¹⁹⁴ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "MND Found PLA Aircraft Fly Over Waters Southwest of Taiwan, Monitored it All Along, and Saw Nothing Abnormal (國防部: 偵獲共機航經西南海域 全程監控無異常)," *Central News Agency*, February 28, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202002280269.aspx</u>.

¹⁹⁵ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA Aircraft Harassed Taiwan with Its First Night Flight and Were Chased Away by Taiwanese Air Force's F-16 and IDF (共機首度夜航擾台 空軍 F-16 及 IDF 驅離)," *Central News Agency*, March 17, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006090249.aspx</u>; "MOD: Any Form of Separatist Intentions and Behaviors of 'Taiwan Independence' Is Intolerable (国防部: 绝不容忍任何形式的"台独"分裂图 谋和行径)," *Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China*, March 26, 2020, at <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/jzhzt/2020-03/26/content 4862676.htm</u>.

¹⁹⁶ Ch'en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "MND: 6th Time PLA Aircraft Was Sighted Over Waters Southwest of Taiwan (國防部:台灣西南方海域今年第6度偵獲共機)," *Central News Agency*, April 10, 2020, at https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202004100067.aspx.

¹⁹⁷ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "CCP Y-8, Entering Taiwan's ADIZ, Was Chased Away by Taiwan's Air Force (中共 運-8 闖入台灣防空識別區 空軍廣播驅離)," *Central News Agency*, May 8, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202005085007.aspx</u>.

¹⁹⁸ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA Aircraft Appeared in Airspace Southwest of Taiwan after U.S. Transport Aircraft Had Flown over Taiwan's Territorial Airspace (美運輸機飛越台灣領空後 共機現蹤台西南空域)," Central News Agency, June 9, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006090249.aspx</u>.

¹⁹⁹ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA Y-8 Entered Airspace Southwest of Taiwan and Was Chased Away by Taiwan's Patrol Aircraft (共機運八進入台灣西南空域 國軍空中偵巡機驅離)," *Central News Agency*, June 12, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006125009.aspx</u>.

²⁰⁰ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA J-10 Intruded Taiwan's Southwest Airspace and Was Chased Away by Taiwan's Patrol Aircraft (共軍殲 10 侵入西南空域 國軍空中偵巡機驅離)," *Central News Agency*, June 16, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006160192.aspx</u>.

²⁰¹ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA Y-8 and J-10 Intruded into Taiwan's ADIZ; the Fourth Time in Two Weeks (兩 週內第4度共軍運8殲10侵犯台灣防空識別區)," *Central News Agency*, June 17, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006175013.aspx</u>.



²⁰² Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA J-10 and J-11 Harassed Taiwan's Southwest Airspace; the Second Time in 24 Hours (共軍殲 10 殲 11 又擾西南空域 24 小時內兩度)," *Central News Agency*, June 18, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006185007.aspx</u>.

²⁰³ Yu K'ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA J-10 Intruded Taiwan's ADIZ Again; the Sixth time in Two Weeks (兩週內第6度 共軍殲 10 再犯台灣防空識別區)," *Central News Agency*, June 19, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006190177.aspx</u>.

²⁰⁴ Yu K`ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA J-10 Intruded into Taiwan's ADIZ Again; the Seventh Time in Two Weeks and Was Chased Away (兩週內第7度共軍殲 10 犯台灣防空識別區遭驅離)," *Central News Agency*, June 21, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006215004.aspx</u>.

²⁰⁵ Yu K'ai-hsiang (游凱翔), "PLA J-10 and H-6 Intruded into Taiwan's ADIZ Again; the Eighth Time in Two Weeks (兩週內第 8 度 共軍殲 10 轟 6 再犯台灣防空識別區)," *Central News Agency*, June 22, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006225010.aspx</u>.

²⁰⁶ Ch`en Yün-yü (陳韻聿), "PLA Aircraft Harassed Taiwan Again by Intruding into Taiwan's Southwest Airspace and Was Chased Away by Taiwan's Military (共機又擾台 侵入西南空域遭國軍驅離)," *Central News Agency*, June 26, 2020, at <u>https://www.cna.com.tw/news/firstnews/202006260132.aspx</u>.

²⁰⁷ "New short-range automated defense weapon systems XTR-101 and XTR-102 at TADTE 2013," *Army Recognition*, August 16, 2013, at <u>https://www.armyrecognition.com/tadte_2013_show_daily_news_coverage_report/new_short-range_automated_defense_weapon_systems_xtr-101_and_xtr-102_at_tadte_2013_1608133.html.</u>

²⁰⁸ Lo T'ien-pin (羅添斌), "The First Short Range Defence Systems, Deployed to Dongyin, Cost \$NT 720 Million (7億2千萬採購6套近程自動化防禦系統首套部署東引)," *Liberty Times*, March 14, 2020, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/3099552</u>.

²⁰⁹ Lo T'ien-pin and Jake Chung, "Remote Systems to Replace Troops on Islands, Sources Say," *Taipei Times*, October 19, 2018, at <u>https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2018/10/19/2003702659</u>.

²¹⁰ Wang Chiung-hua (王炯華), "Military's Chiang Nu Project Establishes Defense Capabilities on Wuciou and Dongyin to Annihilate Invading PLA (烏坵、東引守備戰力 國軍建置「強弩專案」殲滅進犯共軍)," *Apple Daily*, October 8, 2019, at <u>https://tw.appledaily.com/politics/20191008/SUNLYNFLT6GLW3DOSGC7MLN764/</u>.

²¹¹ Huang Hsin-pai (黃欣柏), "New Tanks and Unmanned Gun Turrets Are Planned to Be Deployed Around Tamsui River Estuary as the Critical Defense Line for Greater Taipei (大台北關鍵防線! 新型戰車、無人槍塔擬 部署淡水河口)," *Liberty Times*, May 4, 2019, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2779257</u>.

²¹² Wang Chiung-hua (王炯華), "Military's Chiang Nu Project Establishes Defense Capabilities on Wuciou and Dongyin to Annihilate Invading PLA (烏坵、東引守備戰力 國軍建置「強弩專案」殲滅進犯共軍)," *Apple Daily*, October 8, 2019, at <u>https://tw.appledaily.com/politics/20191008/SUNLYNFLT6GLW3DOSGC7MLN764/</u>.

²¹³ Lü Chiung-ch'ang (呂炯昌), "NCSIST Promotes San-Juen Short-Range Defence Weapon System for Attacking Landing Crafts (攻擊登陸氣墊船中科院推複合火箭系統)," *Now News*, April 17, 2018, at <u>https://www.nownews.com/news/20180417/2737168/;</u> Lo T'ien-pin (羅添斌), "Gang San Rockets Are Like Mini 'Thunderbolt-2000': Military (鋼鏾火箭彈 軍方: 如縮小版「雷霆兩千」)," *Liberty Times*, April 17, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2038457</u>.

²¹⁴ J. Michael Cole, "Taiwan's Defense Ministry Proposes High-Tech Weapon Deployments on Taiping Island," *Taiwan Sentinel*, April 17, 2017, at <u>https://sentinel.tw/taiwan-new-weapons-taiping/;</u> Hung Che-cheng (洪哲政),



"Tan An Coastal Defense Rocket System Highlights Its MLRS Design (灘岸防禦火箭系統 集束火箭造型成亮點)," United Daily News, August 13, 2015, at <u>https://video.udn.com/news/356575</u>; and Lü Chiung-ch`ang (呂炯昌), "NCSIST Promotes San-Juen Short-Range Defence Weapon System for Attacking Landing Crafts (攻擊登陸氣墊船中科院推複合火箭系統)," Now News, April 17, 2018, at <u>https://www.nownews.com/news/20180417/2737168/</u>.

²¹⁵ Lo T'ien-pin (羅添斌), "Military Suggests Purchase of Gang San Rockets to Strengthen Defense of Taiping Island (強化太平島防衛 軍方建議購置鋼鏾火箭彈)," *Liberty Times*, April 17, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/focus/paper/1094834</u>.

²¹⁶ Lü Chiung-ch'ang (呂炯昌), "Coast Guard's 600-ton Patrol Boats Are in Service with Powerful Chen Hai Rockets (海巡 600 噸級巡防艦下水 配備「鎮海火箭彈」火力強大)," *Now News*, April 27, 2020, at <u>https://www.nownews.com/news/20200427/4056559/</u>.

²¹⁷ Lü Chiung-ch`ang (呂炯昌), "NCSIST Promotes San-Juen Short-Range Defence Weapon System for Attacking Landing Crafts (攻擊登陸氣墊船 中科院推複合火箭系統)," *Now News*, April 17, 2018, at <u>https://www.nownews.com/news/20180417/2737168/</u>.

²¹⁸ "New short-range automated defense weapon systems XTR-101 and XTR-102 at TADTE 2013," *Army Recognition*, August 16, 2013, at <u>https://www.armyrecognition.com/tadte_2013_show_daily_news_coverage_report/new_short-range_automated_defense_weapon_systems_xtr-101_and_xtr-102_at_tadte_2013_1608133.html.</u>

²¹⁹ "Coastal Rocket Defense System," Official Channel of National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology, *YouTube*, February 23, 2017, at <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=moi1qFtunJI</u>.

²²⁰ Lo T'ien-pin (羅添斌), "Military: Gang San Rockets Are Like Mini 'Thunderbolt-2000' (鋼鏾火箭彈 軍方:如縮小版「雷霆兩千」)," *Liberty Times*, April 17, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/2038457</u>.

²²¹ Lo T'ien-pin (羅添斌), "NCSIST-developed Unmanned Surface Vehicle Can Become Unmanned Combat or Reconnaissance Vehicle (中科院發展無人水上載具 可成無人攻擊艦、偵搜艦)," *Liberty Times*, February 25, 2017, at <u>https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/1986123</u>.

²²² "Unmanned Surface Vehicle," *National Chung-Shan Institute of Science and Technology*, at <u>http://www.ncsist.org.tw/csistdup/products/product.aspx?product_Id=40&catalog=27</u>.

²²³ Chu Ming (朱明), "MND Demands NCSIST to Initiate 5-year Unmanned Submarine Project to Develop Asymmetrical Combat Capabilities (發展不對稱戰力國防部委中科院啟動 5 年研發無人潛艇計劃)," *Up Media*, November 2, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=74559</u>.

²²⁴ Lo Tien-pin (羅添斌), "NCSIST-developed Unmanned Surface Vehicle Can Become Unmanned Combat or Reconnaissance Vehicle (中科院發展無人水上載具 可成無人攻擊艦、偵搜艦)," *Liberty Times*, February 25, 2017, at https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/1986123.

²²⁵ Chu Ming (朱明), "MND Demands NCSIST to Initiate 5-year Unmanned Submarine Project to Develop Asymmetrical Combat Capabilities (發展不對稱戰力 國防部委中科院啟動 5 年研發無人潛艇計劃)," *Up Media*, November 2, 2019, at <u>https://www.upmedia.mg/news_info.php?SerialNo=74559</u>.